Chapter 6

Request for Comments

6.1.1 Proposed Amendments to OSC Rule 13-502 Fees and Companion Policy 13-502CP Fees

REQUEST FOR COMMENTS PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO OSC RULE 13-502 FEES AND COMPANION POLICY 13-502CP FEES

August 23, 2012

Introduction

The current fee structure under the OSA and the Commodity Futures Act was established in 2003. The OSC re-evaluates its fee levels and resets its fees every three years.

The Commission is publishing for a 90-day comment period proposed amendments (the Proposed Amendments) to OSC Rule 13-502 Fees (the Current Rule) made under the Securities Act (OSA), together with proposed changes (the Proposed CP Changes) to Companion Policy 13-502CP. In this Notice, the proposed versions of the Current Rule and the Companion Policy are referred to as the Proposed Rule and the Proposed CP, respectively. The Proposed Amendments and the Proposed CP Changes are referred to collectively as the Proposed Materials.

The Proposed Materials are available on the Commission's website (www.osc.gov.on.ca). Related proposed changes to OSC Rule 13-503 (Commodity Futures Act) Fees are also being published for comment in this Bulletin.

The OSC, as a self-funded agency, strives to operate on a cost-recovery basis and is dependent on fees from market participants. The fee structure is designed to recover the OSC's costs to provide protection to investors and promote efficient capital markets that are aligned with global markets.

Capital markets have become increasingly interconnected by technology, business models, investment flows and human interactions. The breadth and volume of market activity is expanding in step with rapid technological innovations, including high-frequency trading, and the proliferation of new products, such as exchange-traded funds. Capital travels faster within multiple marketplaces that span jurisdictional borders, relying on advanced infrastructure platforms and trading systems. Emerging market countries have a growing influence on international capital flows and are leveraging technology to open new marketplaces.

Increasingly, the OSC must deal with regulatory matters that are international, not only provincial or national, in their scope, such as the oversight of emerging markets issuers and the regulation of over-the-counter derivatives. The OSC and authorities in other countries often face similar challenges that require collaborative, not individual, policy responses. More so than ever before, the OSC regulates within the context of a global marketplace, which underlines the imperative of engaging with our international counterparts, especially through the International Organization of Securities Commissions (IOSCO), to deliver proactive regulation. In the face of complex international investigations and changing markets, we know we need to enhance our efficiency and effectiveness. The Enforcement Branch is increasing its expertise in conducting multi-jurisdictional investigations, which are costly and present challenges related to geography, access to records and inter-agency co-operation.

The OSC and securities regulators around the world must come to grips with this new reality as it presents challenges to certain traditional approaches to regulation, especially the need to understand and regulate complex trading strategies and products as well as cross-border matters in compliance and enforcement. The interconnectedness of markets also creates systemic risk within the wider financial framework, and securities regulators have assumed a key role in maintaining its stability. The OSC, working with the Bank of Canada, federal Department of Finance, Office of the Superintendent of Financial Institutions and the Canadian Securities Administrators (CSA), has kept Canada on schedule to meet its G20 commitments to mitigate systemic risk, in particular, by developing regulatory regimes for OTC derivatives. The OSC works with the CSA to sustain a more efficient national system that supports the Canada-wide interests of investors, market participants and the economy. As an active CSA member, the OSC co-operates with its provincial and territorial counterparts on numerous national initiatives to harmonize the regulation of Canada's capital markets.

This is the environment in which the OSC regulates the capital markets of Ontario. Global pressures to increase regulatory efforts continue to drive the OSC's cost structure. The OSC is mandated to provide protection to investors and foster confidence in the fairness and efficiency of markets while operating in the context of fast-moving changes to market structures, technology, investment products and the global regulatory regime. The OSC faces a very difficult task to balance pressures to

apply more resources to multiple areas of growing responsibility, against its desire to limit the rate of fee increases for market participants who continue to face challenging market conditions. The OSC must raise fees because its scope to reallocate resources cannot provide the capacity needed to meet the increasing regulatory demands, both national and international, that continue to generate cost pressures for the OSC. Other regulators are facing similar pressures and have been forced to increase fees significantly (e.g., SEC – 24%). The OSC must raise its fees to fund additional resources to ensure that it has the appropriate institutional capacity, expertise and skills to deal with these issues and challenges. With the proposed fee changes set out below OSC revenues are projected to increase by 14.8% in 2013/2014.

The on-going feedback received by us on Commission fees charged suggests that they are considered by market participants to be a modest component of their overall cost structures. The input sought by the Commission includes whether any part of the proposals put forth today would, if implemented, change this assessment.

We request comments on the Proposed Materials by November 21, 2012.

Substance and Purpose of the Proposed Materials

The OSC collects fees from market participants under the current fee rule through participation fees and activity fees.

Participation fees are based on the cost of a broad range of regulatory services that cannot be practically or easily attributed to individual activities or entities and are intended to serve as a proxy for the market participant's use of the Ontario capital markets. Participation fee levels are set using a tiered structure. Fees for issuers are based on average market capitalization in a fiscal year. Fees for registrants are based on their annual Ontario revenues. Participation fees are set based on estimates of OSC operating costs for upcoming periods.

Two additional categories of participation fees are proposed, increasing the categories from two to four. Participation fees for reporting issuers continue to be referred to as corporate finance participation fees and those for registrants and certain unregistered capital market participants continue to be referred to as capital markets participation fees. The two additional categories of participation fees proposed comprise fees for specified regulated entities, such as exchanges, alternative trading systems (ATSs), clearing agencies and trade repositories, and for designated rating organizations.

Activity fees are generally charged where a document of a designated class is filed. Estimates of the direct cost of Commission resources used in undertaking the activities listed in Appendix C of the Current Rule are considered in determining these fees (e.g., reviewing prospectuses, registration applications and applications for discretionary relief). Generally, the activity fee charged for filing a document of a particular class is based on the average cost to the Commission of reviewing documents of the class. Under the Proposed Rule, there is also provision in narrow circumstances for charging a variable cost-based fee for certain filings by entities such as exchanges, ATSs and clearing agencies, in light of the high degree of variability of the resources used on these filings.

The Proposed Amendments make adjustments to the current rule so that the fees charged by the Commission are aligned more closely with actual Commission's costs. New activity and participation fees are proposed in areas where workload has increased and more resources are being targeted.

To allow for the greater predictability of fee revenues, the Proposed Amendments for corporate finance and capital markets participation fees provide that the fees be determined by referencing historical market capitalization or revenue data (rather than current data). In addition, that reference point is proposed to be the basis for fees for the anticipated three-year period of the Proposed Rule. The OSC undertakes to carefully monitor these changes and the participation fees collected and consider, on an on-going basis, any adjustments to the fee rule that may be warranted in order to better align the Commission's costs and revenues.

The Proposed CP Changes reflect the Proposed Amendments.

Further details on the Proposed Amendments and the Proposed CP Changes are provided below under the headings "Summary of Proposed Amendments" and "Summary of Proposed CP Changes".

Anticipated Costs and Benefits and Supplementary Information

The proposed amendments to the OSC rule are needed to address a number of other challenges. Key issues with the current rule include the following:

- Fees needing to evolve with changing OSC areas of work focus
- Fairness of share of fees among registrants and issuers

- Predictability of OSC fee revenues
- Increase in Reserve Fund

Fees needing to evolve with changing OSC areas of work focus

The OSC's areas of work have changed significantly since the fee rule was first introduced in 2003. Trading on marketplaces is faster and innovative investment products are proliferating. The OSC continues to build the necessary tools, expertise and flexibility to regulate a rapidly changing market landscape. Where practical the OSC needs to try to align its fees to new areas of oversight that are generating costs. For example, OSC efforts and resources focused on oversight of evolving market structures and products have increased significantly. As previously noted, we are proposing new participation fees for designated rating organizations and various market infrastructure entities (e.g., exchanges and clearing agencies). The new "market oversight" fees are required to recover costs in these areas that are consuming more resources.

The increases proposed for many activity fees reflects higher OSC costs as well as changes in the complexity of much of the work. This has resulted in greater time/resource requirements for certain activities. It is important to note that fewer than 20% of the OSC's activity fees were changed when they were reset in 2010.

Fairness of share of fees among registrants and issuers

The OSC is focused on trying to ensure fairness in the balance of fees paid between issuers and registrants. Difficulties in allocating certain OSC costs (e.g. enforcement costs) among these groups, and the fact that costs can change materially between these groups from year to year, make it very difficult to justify a specific allocation and suggest that the most defensible fee allocation among these groups may be an equal share. The current fee rule included fee increases of 9% for registrants and 17% for issuers to bring the balance closer to 50%/50%. With these increases, the relative share of revenues among registrants and issuers is approximately 60% and 40%, respectively. The current proposed fee increases of 7.9% per year for registrants and 15.5% per year for issuers are proposed to continue this transition toward more equal relative shares of fees paid.

Predictability of OSC Fee Revenues

Currently, participation fees are based on projected market capitalization (issuers) or Ontario revenues (registrants). The "projected" aspect of the current model reduces predictability of participation fees. Predictability is reduced further because these participation fees may fluctuate as market capitalization or Ontario revenues change for market participants.

The Proposed Rule addresses these issues by generally basing these participation fees on historical data, rather than on-going current data, in determining the size of market participants for the purposes of these fees. The Proposed Rule would set these fees for the three-year fee cycle based on the market capitalization or revenues for the most recent fiscal year prior to May 1, 2012. Using this historical data will reduce the risk that the revenues from these fees will produce significant surpluses or deficits for the Commission, and will assist market participants in their cash-flow planning.

Under this approach market participants who see a decline in their operations across the three-year fee cycle will not see any reduction in their fees and those who experience growth will avoid increased fees. However, this impact is not expected to be significant as it will be moderated by the tier structure in the fee rule under which it would take a significant change in business performance to move more than one tier during the three years.

Increase in Reserve Fund

The OSC has authority to hold a general reserve of up to \$20 million. When the reserve fund was approved by the Minister of Finance in 1999, \$20 million represented approximately six months or 50% of annual OSC operating expenses. Today this reserve represents only 20% of annual operating expenses and it is no longer sufficient to fund the OSC's cash requirements throughout the year. The OSC currently manages in-year shortfalls through a credit facility.

When fees were last set in 2010 the OSC considered the market conditions at that time and decided to draw down its surplus to reduce the impact of fee increases on market participants. During the last three years the OSC operating surplus was reduced through planned deficits and it is expected to be approximately \$7 million on March 31, 2013. The OSC needs to rebuild its surplus to position itself to deal with emerging responsibilities (e.g. derivatives), to provide flexibility when setting fees in the future and to deal with multi-year investment horizons.

To achieve its goal to be a proactive 21st century regulator, the OSC needs a fiscal framework that provides flexibility to address emerging challenges. The ability of the OSC to adjust quickly to changing circumstances and regulatory challenges is constrained by the practice of setting fees every three years and the length of the process required to implement changes to fees. The OSC needs a reserve that is sufficient to allow it to deal with unforeseen cost increases or revenue shortfalls that could materially impair its ability to operate. The proposed fee increases would allow the OSC to rebuild its reserve to a level

consistent with those maintained by other securities regulators that are self-funded (e.g., the British Columbia Securities Commission and the Alberta Securities Commission). A higher reserve would better position the OSC to manage its seasonal cash flow needs and to make multi-year investments. It would also provide the much needed flexibility to respond to a growing global regulatory agenda and to address emerging issues such as regulation of derivatives and emerging markets investigations. Any income earned on the reserve balance would be available to reduce future revenue requirements. In addition, the OSC would avoid interest costs on the current credit facility.

Financial Impact of the Proposed Changes

Since the current fee model was established in 2003, OSC fee increases have not kept pace with costs of regulation. The direct link between costs and fees has been weakened because the OSC decided to freeze fees for one year in 2009 and has used its surpluses over the last few years to keep fee increases below levels required for full cost recovery. The total amount of fees collected from market participants in the 2011/2012 fiscal year was only 3.1% higher than the total amount of fees collected in 2005/2006 fiscal year. Current participation fee rates for all issuers, as well as for most registrants with less than \$3 million in annual revenues, are lower than the fee rates in place in 2003.

The size of fee increases required reflects the influence of a number of factors. As noted above, when fees were last reset in 2010, in recognition of the difficult market conditions and to reduce the burden on market participants, the OSC decided to draw down its surplus so that fees could be set at rates that were below levels required to recover its costs. As a result, increasing revenues by 6.9% from current levels would be required just to offset the OSC's current operating deficit and bring the OSC to full cost recovery. This fee proposal is based on the assumption of OSC costs increasing by 5% in each of the next three years. These increases factor in general inflation, as well as the need to continue to address emerging market challenges. The Commission believes that fee increases must be large enough to address the current operating deficit, the projected growth in operating costs and the need to rebuild the OSC's reserve to ensure emerging demands can be addressed.

Under the proposal, on average the total participation fees paid by market participants will rise by 7.9% per year for registrants and 15.5% per year for issuers from the participation fees paid in 2012/2013.

In reviewing its fee requirements the OSC has made every effort to consider the current market environment. To facilitate the provision of fee relief to the smallest market participants, the OSC proposes to split the lowest participation fee tier for both issuers and registrants into two tiers. This approach is responsive to current challenging market conditions and is aligned with the OSC's objective of supporting small and medium enterprises. As a result, 45% of issuers and 55% of registrants will be paying the same or lower participant fees.

The proposed fee changes will allow the OSC to generate an additional \$23 million in surplus over three years. In combination with the OSC's expected \$7 million surplus at March 2013, this would provide a total of \$30 million to fund its operations and would move the OSC towards being able to internally fund its operations without the use of a credit facility. The ultimate goal would be to fund a General Reserve limited to up to 50% of the average expenditures to fund OSC operations for its most recent fiscal year. This would bring the OSC operating reserve to a level consistent with those that are maintained by other securities regulators that are self-funded. Forecast OSC operating results for the 2012/13 fiscal year and the next three fiscal years are set out below.

_	2012/2013	2013/2014	2014/2015	2015/2016
_		\$ Thousan	ds	
Total Revenues	93,524	107,360	117,570	129,175
less Expenses	99,986	105,000	110,250	115,765
Net Shortfall	-6,462	2,360	7,320	13,410
OSC Surplus Opening	13,485	7,023	9,383	16,703
OSC Surplus Closing	7,023	9,383	16,703	30,113

Summary of the Proposed Amendments

The Proposed Amendments are described in detail below.

Use of pre-May, 2012 information in determining market participant size

Under the Current Rule, a participation fee for a reporting issuer is determined with reference to its capitalization for its last completed fiscal year. Under the Proposed Rule, a participation fee for a reporting issuer is determined with reference to its capitalization for its "reference fiscal year".

Similarly, a participation fee for a registrant firm or unregistered investment fund manager under the Current Rule is determined with reference to its specified Ontario revenues for its last completed fiscal year. Under the Proposed Rule, a participation fee for a registrant firm or unregistered investment fund manager is determined with reference to its specified Ontario revenues for its "reference fiscal year".

Under section 1.1 of the Proposed Rule, a market participant's "reference fiscal year" is its last fiscal year ending before May 1, 2012, assuming:

- It was a reporting issuer, registrant firm or unregistered investment fund manager at the end of that fiscal year;
 and
- If it became a reporting issuer in that fiscal year as a result of receiving a prospectus receipt, all or substantially all of its securities were listed and quoted on a marketplace at the end of that fiscal year.

As a consequence of the way in which "reference fiscal year" is used in the Proposed Rule, these participation fees are generally fixed for three years, with reference to data from a market participant's "reference fiscal year".

If the assumptions described do not apply, a market participant's "reference fiscal year" is its "previous fiscal year" (as defined in section 1.1 of the Current Rule), which in general terms is its last completed fiscal year. Where a market participant's "reference fiscal year" is its "previous fiscal year", the result is that the market participant's size is determined with reference to the same time period as it is under the Current Rule. For a registrant that is required to calculate its fees based on its previous fiscal year, this means that it will use its annual financial statements each year as a basis for the information required in Form 13-502F4.

To take into account these amendments, numerous consequential amendments have been made to the Forms in the Proposed Rule.

The main objective of these amendments is to enable the better matching of the Commission's revenues and expenditures. The proposed amendments eliminate the need to forecast market conditions in determining the anticipated fee revenues for each participation fee tier since, with the use of the reference fiscal year, participation fees will generally be known and will be predictable over the life of the Proposed Rule. This provides more stability for the benefit of the Commission and market participants.

Corporate finance participation fees

One additional tier is proposed for reporting issuers with under \$10 million of capitalization, with a lower participation fee of \$800 initially being provided for this tier. Those reporting issuers with capitalization between \$10 million and \$25 million are initially proposed to remain subject to a \$960 participation fee. The \$800 and \$960 participation fees would be increased as shown in Appendix A of the Proposed Rule in the last two years of the three-year fee cycle. Participation fees for reporting issuers within higher tiers of capitalization would increase by 15.5% annually throughout the three-year fee cycle.

The capitalization on which participation fees are based for Class 1, Class 3B and Class 3C reporting issuers is generally determined as the average monthly closing price throughout the reference fiscal year. Under the Proposed Amendments, this amount is adjusted so that the closing prices at the month ends before an issuer becomes a reporting issuer are ignored in determining capitalization for this purpose. However, to provide relief in respect of its first full year as a reporting issuer, the Proposed Amendments also pro-rate the applicable participation fee to reflect the portion of the reference fiscal year during which the issuer was not a reporting issuer.

The treatment of Class 3B issuers is clarified by the addition of Appendix B.1 in the Proposed Rule, which allows the text in subsection 2.2(3) of the Proposed Rule to be simplified.

Capital markets participation fees

One additional tier is proposed for participants with under \$250,000 of specified Ontario revenues, with a lower participation fee of \$800 initially being provided for this tier. Those participants with revenues between \$250,000 and \$500,000 are initially proposed to remain subject to a \$1,035 participation fee. The \$800 and \$1,035 participation fees would be increased as shown in Appendix B of the Proposed Rule in the last two years of the three-year fee cycle. Participation fees for participants within higher tiers of revenue would increase by 7.9% annually throughout the three-year fee cycle.

Capital market participation fees are imposed on registered firms, as well as unregistered investment fund managers. For this purpose, the definition of "unregistered investment fund manager" in section 1.1 of the Proposed Rule would be amended to exclude unregistered investment fund managers with no place of business in Ontario that act for one or more investment funds if one or more of the following apply:

- none of the managed funds have security holders resident in Ontario;
- neither the investment fund manager nor any of the managed funds has, at any time after September 27, 2012, actively solicited residents in Ontario to purchase securities of any of the managed funds.

Participation fees for specified regulated entities

New Part 3.1 and Appendix B.1 of the Proposed Rule will establish participation fees for specified market operators (including exchanges), ATSs, clearing agencies and trade repositories. The fees vary from \$8,750 to \$500,000 per calendar year and are payable, beginning in 2013, on April 30. New entrants are only required to pay these fees for a calendar year if, on April 15 of that calendar year, they fit within the organizations described and carry on business in Ontario. Payments will be accompanied by a completed Form 13-502F7.

The fees proposed for ATSs would be lower than those for recognized exchanges because recognized exchanges have more functions that the OSC is responsible for overseeing (for example, they have a listing function) and part of the oversight of ATS's is conducted by another regulatory agency (the Investment Industry Regulatory Organization of Canada (IIROC)).

Participation fees for these regulated entities are being introduced to recover the Commission's cost of oversight. In determining these fees, the Commission took into account the activities of these entities that should be subject to oversight (e.g., matching, netting and novation carried out by clearing agencies), historical costs of overseeing different types of entities and the projected costs of implementing an enhanced oversight program for certain entities (e.g. recognized exchanges and clearing agencies under Maple Group Acquisition Corp.).

Participation fees for a recognized exchange for a year would be based on its market share as calculated based on the previous 12 months ending on March 31 of the year. Where a person or company operates a market or facility that is either recognized under the Act as an exchange or regulated under the person or company's recognition order, or has one or more recognized exchanges that are subsidiaries, the group would be charged one participation fee based on the group's aggregate market share. Market share will be determined to be the highest of the group's share of the

- (a) total dollar value of trades of exchange-traded securities, as defined in National Instrument 21-101 Marketplace Operation;
- (b) total trading volume of exchange-traded securities, as defined in that Instrument; and
- (c) total number of trades of exchange-traded securities, as defined in that Instrument.

Late fees are proposed on any late payment of these participation fees (one-tenth of one percent per business day on unpaid amounts). As with other similar late fees determined under sections 2.5 and 3.6, late fees under \$10 are effectively waived for administrative convenience.

In some cases, a specified regulated entity may be liable for a participation fee under Part 2 or Part 3. Section 1.3 of the Proposed Rule ensures that each of the participation fees under Parts 2 to 3.2 represent independent liabilities.

Participation fees for designated rating organizations

Part 3.2 of the Proposed Rule will provide that designated rating organization must pay a \$15,000 annual participation fee. The payment is made after the completion of each financial year, at the time of the filing of the organization's Form 25-101F1 Designated Rating Organization Application and Annual Filing. The payment will be accompanied by a completed Form 13-502F8.

The same type of late fee as proposed in connection with specified regulated entities is likewise proposed in connection with designated rating organizations.

Late fees for late filing of forms

Under the Current Rule, the \$100 per day fee for the late filing of documents listed in section A of Appendix D is subject to a \$5,000 annual aggregate cap. Among the documents listed in that section, in relation to a reporting issuer, are Forms 45-501F1 and 45-106F1 (dealing with reports of prospectus-exempt distributions).

New Forms 13-502F7 and 13-502F8 are proposed to be added to the list of forms specified in section A of Appendix D.

Under the Proposed Amendments, the same daily \$100 late fee applies to all issuers for the late filing of these forms. However, Forms 45-501F1 and 45-106F1 would now be referred to in section A.1 (rather than section A) of Appendix D and would be subject to a separate \$5,000 annual aggregate cap.

Activity fees

(i) Adjustments in Amounts of Existing Activity Fees

There are a number of changes in the amounts of existing activity fees, made in order to better match the Commission's costs for specified activities and to reduce increases that would otherwise be required in the setting of participation fees. Proposed increases in activity fees reflect increases in OSC costs as well as increases in the complexity of much of the OSC's work which has resulted in greater time/resource requirements for certain activities.

The following fees are proposed to increase from \$3,250 to \$3,750:

- The fee for filing a preliminary or pro forma prospectus in Form 41-101F1 (Appendix C (A) 1);
- The fee for filing a preliminary short form prospectus in Form 44-101F1, or in connection with a MJDS distribution in the U.S.(Appendix C (A) 3);
- The base fee for the filing by an investment fund of a preliminary or pro forma prospectus in Form 41-101F2 (Appendix C (A) 4 (b)); and

The fee for reviewing a novel linked note supplement in relation to a specified derivative (Appendix C (A) 5).

With regard to the last fee described immediately above, the Proposed Amendments would extend this fee to any review of a supplement in relation to a specified derivative (i.e., the fee would not be limited to linked note supplements). This extension is proposed because any supplement qualifying the distribution of a novel specified derivative is subject to review under the pre-clearance requirement in section 4.2 of National Instrument 44-102 *Shelf Distributions* (NI 44-102). The Proposed Amendments would also impose a \$500 fee (Appendix C (A) 6) in connection with the filing of a prospectus supplement in relation to a linked note. The \$500 fee would not be limited to linked note supplements subject to review under the pre-clearance requirement in section 4.2 of NI 44-102.

The additional fee for a preliminary or pro forma prospectus of a resource issuer that is accompanied by technical reports is proposed to be increased from \$2,000 to \$2,500.

The base fee for the filing of a rights offering circular in Form 45-101F is proposed to increase from \$2,000 to \$3,750 (Appendix C (B) 3).

The base fee for an application for relief, approval or recognition specified in Appendix C (E) 1 is proposed to increase from \$3,250 to \$4,500 (or, in the case of application under multiple sections, from \$5,000 to \$7,000). However, it is proposed that applications for recognition of an exchange or clearing agency and exemptions from such recognition be no longer subject to this fee. Instead, these fees would now be provided under Appendix C (E.1).

The fee for application for relief under the Proposed Rule is proposed to increase from \$1,500 to \$1,750 (Appendix C (E) 2).

The base fee for the filing of a take-over bid or issuer bid circular under subsection 94.2(2), (3) or (4) of the OSA is proposed to increase from \$4,000 to \$4,500 (Appendix C (G) 1).

An issuer's fee for an application under subsection 1(10) of the OSA not to be treated as a reporting issuer under the OSA is proposed to increase from nil to \$1,000 (Appendix C (E) 4).

The following fee adjustments are proposed to fees for registration-related activities:

- fee for new registration of a firm is proposed to increase from \$600 to \$1,200 (Appendix C (H) 1);
- fee for change in registration category is proposed to increase from \$600 to \$700 (Appendix C (H) 2);
- fee for registration resulting from an amalgamation of firm proposed to decrease from \$2,000 to \$1,000 (Appendix C (H) 5); and
- fee for notice required under section 11.9 or 11.10 of National Instrument 31-103 is proposed to increase from \$3,000 to \$3,500 (Appendix C (I)).

(ii) Changes in Fee Structure in Relation to Exchanges, Clearing Agencies and ATSs

As noted above, OSC efforts and resources focused on evolving market structures and related oversight have increased significantly. The OSC believes that, where practical, it is fair and necessary to amend activity fees to better recover the costs of applications of exchanges and clearing agencies for recognition under the OSA, for exemptions from recognition and for variations.

In setting the amount of these activity fees, we have taken into account the average historical hours spent by OSC staff in particular matters and the past costs incurred in processing large applications that were unusual and involved significant policy considerations (e.g., Maple). We also have taken into account fees charged by other jurisdictions for similar activities.

Under Appendix C (E.1), the fee for applications for recognition by exchanges and clearing agencies would be increased to \$100,000 and the fee for exemption from recognition under the OSA for those organizations would be increased to \$75,000. An additional fee of \$100,000 would be charged in four cases, in connection with each application that:

- reflects a merger of an exchange or clearing agency,
- reflects an acquisition of a major part of the assets of an exchange or clearing agency,
- involves the introduction of a new business that would significantly change the risk profile of an exchange or clearing agency, or
- reflects a major reorganization or restructuring of an exchange or clearing agency.

The same additional \$100,000 fee would be charged under Appendix C (E) in connection with applications to vary an order that reflect the circumstances described above.

A new fee of \$50,000 is proposed under Appendix C (E.2) in order to conduct a review of the initial Form 21-101F2 of a new ATS.

Further, provision is made in proposed section 4.1.1 of the Proposed Rule for a variable cost-based fee to be charged in connection with any filing described in section E, E.1 or E.2 of Appendix C from an exchange, ATS or clearing agency if the "designated cost" of the work on the filing exceeds \$300,000. For this purpose, the "designated cost" of work done would be equal to the product of the number of hours worked on the filing by non-managerial professional OSC staff and \$140, plus the cost of external services used by the Commission on the filing. Once the \$300,000 threshold is reached the Commission would be entitled to issue invoices to recoup the OSC's cost of processing the filing. The special activity fee is not intended to apply frequently and would only apply to very special circumstances, such as the recently completed "Maple recognition". Further elaboration of the process contemplated in connection with variable cost-based activity fees is set out in the Proposed CP.

With these changes in fee structure, it is intended to recover at least part of the OSC costs of certain filings that involve significant policy considerations, and thus additional resources to process. The Commission believes that, in the right circumstances, firms should pay for regulatory work that is performed where the benefit of that activity would primarily accrue to the fee payer concerned, rather than the work being paid for by other fee payers. Further, the fee payable should be consistent with the complexity of a filing.

(iii) Exempt Distribution Reports

The Current Rule provides an exemption from the \$500 fee otherwise applying in connection with the filing of Forms 45-501F1 and 45-106F1 for issuers that are subject to participation fees (Appendix C (B) 2). There is a similar exemption for investment funds if their investment fund managers are subject to participation fees. It is proposed to eliminate these exemptions in order to reflect the incremental cost to the Commission for the review of these forms.

(iv) Information Requests to the Commission

Section K of Appendix C sets out the fees that the Commission charges for retrieving and copying records, mostly of a public nature.

It is proposed to update this section to refer to copies made in any format (rather than photocopies). It is proposed to express the \$0.50 charge as applying per image (rather than per page).

It is also proposed to adjust the amount of fee charged for a search of the Commission's public records to reflect required retrieval time. The fee is proposed to be changed from a \$150 flat fee to a \$7.50 charge for each 15 minutes of search time.

Additional technical changes

The Proposed Amendments also include some non-material technical changes.

Proposed CP Changes

The purpose of the Proposed CP Changes is to clarify the Commission's view of the application of the Proposed Amendments, as well as to address the additional issues described below and to make a number of non-material technical changes.

Section 4.1 of the Proposed CP deals with the passing on of capital markets participation fees. The Commission takes the position that these participation fees should be paid by, and borne by, those who are charged the participation fees.

Section 4.4 of the Proposed CP clarifies the Commission's position as to when filings by unregistered capital market participants are made by paper copy.

Section 4.7 of the Proposed CP is meant to clarify the Commission's position as to the meaning of "active" solicitation, which is relevant in the context of the definition of "unregistered investment fund manager".

Part 6 of the Proposed CP elaborates on the process foreseen in the event that a variable cost-based activity fee is charged under section 4.1.1 of the Proposed Rule.

Authority for the Proposed Amendments

Paragraph 43 of subsection 143(1) of the OSA authorizes the Commission to make rules "Prescribing the fees payable to the Commission, including those for filing, for applications for registration or exemptions, for trades in securities, in respect of audits made by the Commission, and in connection with the administration of Ontario securities law."

Alternatives Considered

The Commission did not consider any alternatives to rule amendments in the development of the Proposed Amendments.

Unpublished Materials

The Commission has not relied on any significant unpublished study, report, decision or other written materials in putting forward the Proposed Materials.

How to Provide Your Comments

You must provide your comments in writing by November 21, 2012. If you are not sending your comments by email, you should also send an electronic file containing the submissions (in Windows format, Microsoft Word).

Please send your comments to the following address:

The Secretary Ontario Securities Commission 20 Queen Street West 19th Floor, Box 55 Toronto, Ontario M5H 3S8 Fax: 416-593-2318

Email: comments@osc.gov.on.ca

The Commission will publish written comments received unless the Commission approves a commenter's request for confidentiality or the commenter withdraws its comment before the comment's publication.

Questions

Please refer your questions to:

Karen Chen

Accountant, Corporate Finance

(416) 593-8311

kchen@osc.gov.on.ca

Meenu Joshi

Accountant, Investment Funds

(416) 593-8139

mjoshi@osc.gov.on.ca

Simon Thompson

Senior Legal Counsel, General Counsel's Office

(416) 593-8261

sthompson@osc.gov.on.ca

Katie DeBartolo

Accountant, Corporate Finance

(416) 593-2166

kdebartolo@osc.gov.on.ca

Allison McBain

Registration Supervisor, Compliance and Registrant

Regulation (416) 593-8164

amcbain@osc.gov.on.ca

Nikhil Verghese

Accountant, Market Regulation

(416) 593-8927

nverghese@osc.gov.on.ca

Text of the Proposed Materials

Annex A provides a blackline showing the impact of the Proposed Amendments on the Current Rule.

Annex B sets out a blackline showing the impact of the Proposed CP Changes on the Companion Policy.

ANNEX A BLACKLINE SHOWING PROPOSED CHANGES TO ONTARIO SECURITIES COMMISSION RULE 13-502 FEES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>PART</u>	TITLE
PART 1	INTERPRETATION 1.1 Definitions 1.2 Interpretation of "listed or quoted" 1.3 Liability for multiple participation fees
PART 2	CORPORATE FINANCE PARTICIPATION FEES
Division 1:	General 2.1 Application 2.2 Participation Fee 2.3 Time of Payment 2.4 Disclosure of Fee Calculation 2.5 Late Fee 2.6 Participation Fee Exemption for Subsidiary Entities 2.6.1 Participation Fee Estimate for Class 2 Reporting Issuers
Division 2:	Calculating Capitalization 2.7 Class 1 reporting issuers 2.8 Class 2 reporting issuers 2.9 Class 3B reporting issuers 2.10 Class 3C reporting issuers 2.11 Reliance on Published Information
PART 3	CAPITAL MARKETS PARTICIPATION FEES 3.1 Participation Fee 3.2 Disclosure of Fee Calculation 3.3 Specified Ontario Revenues for IIROC and MFDA Members 3.4 Specified Ontario Revenues for Others 3.5 Estimating Specified Ontario Revenues for Late Fiscal Year End 3.6 Late Fee
PART 3.1	PARTICIPATION FEES FOR SPECIFIED REGULATED ENTITIES 3.1.1 Payment of Participation Fee 3.1.2 Late fee
PART 3.2	PARTICIPATION FEES FOR DESIGNATED RATING ORGANIZATIONS 3.2.1 Payment of Participation Fee 3.2.2 Late fee
PART 4	ACTIVITY FEES 4.1 Activity Fees — General 4.1.1 Special Circumstances 4.1.2 Information Requests 4.2 Investment Fund Families 4.3 Late Fee
PART 5	CURRENCY CONVERSION 5.1 Canadian Dollars
PART 6	EXEMPTION 6.1 Exemption
PART 7	REVOCATION AND EFFECTIVE DATE

Appendix A – Corporate Finance Participation Fees (Other than Class 3A and Class 3B Issuers)

Appendix A.1 – Corporate Finance Participation Fees for Class 3B Issuers
Appendix B – Capital Markets Participation Fees
Appendix B.1 – Participation Fees for Specified Regulated Entities

Appendix C – Activity Fees

Appendix D – Additional Fees for Late Document Filings

Form 13-502F1 Form 13-502F2 Form 13-502F2A Form 13-502F3B Form 13-502F3C Form 13-502F4 Form 13-502F5 Form 13-502F6	Class 1 Reporting Issuers – Participation Fee Class 2 Reporting Issuers – Participation Fee Adjustment of Fee Payment for Class 2 Reporting Issuers Class 3A Reporting Issuers – Participation Fee Class 3B Reporting Issuers – Participation Fee Class 3C Reporting Issuers – Participation Fee Capital Markets Participation Fee Calculation Adjustment of Fee for Registrant Firms and Unregistered Exempt International Firms Subsidiary Entity Exemption Notice
	, ,
Form 13-502F7	Specified Regulated Entities – Participation Fee
Form 13-502F8	Designated Rating Organizations – Participation Fee

(2012) 35 OSCB 7812 August 23, 2012

PART 1 – INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions – In this Rule

"capitalization" means the amount determined in accordance with section 2.7, 2.8, 2.9 or 2.10;

"capital markets activities" means

- (a) activities for which registration under the Act or an exemption from registration is required,
- (b) acting as an investment fund manager, or
- (c) activities for which registration under the *Commodity Futures Act*, or an exemption from registration under the *Commodity Futures Act*, is required;

"Class 1 reporting issuer" means a reporting issuer that is incorporated or organized under the laws of Canada or a jurisdiction in Canada and that, at the end of its previous fiscal year, has securities listed or quoted on a marketplace in Canada or the United States of America:

"Class 2 reporting issuer" means a reporting issuer that is incorporated or organized under the laws of Canada or a jurisdiction in Canada other than a Class 1 reporting issuer;

"Class 3A reporting issuer" means

- (a) a reporting issuer that is not incorporated or organized under the laws of Canada or a jurisdiction in Canada and that, at the end of its previous fiscal year, has no securities listed or quoted on a marketplace located anywhere in the world, or
- (b) a reporting issuer that is not incorporated or organized under the laws of Canada or a jurisdiction in Canada and that, at the end of its previous fiscal year,
 - (i) has securities listed or quoted on a marketplace anywhere in the world,
 - (ii) has securities registered in the names of persons or companies resident in Ontario representing less than 1% of the market value of all outstanding securities of the reporting issuer for which the reporting issuer or its transfer agent or registrar maintains a list of registered owners,
 - (iii) reasonably believes that persons or companies who are resident in Ontario beneficially own less than 1% of the market value of all its outstanding securities,
 - (iv) reasonably believes that none of its securities traded on a marketplace in Canada during its previous fiscal year, and
 - (v) has not issued any of its securities in Ontario in the last 5 years, other than
 - (A) to its employees or to employees of one or more of its subsidiary entities, or
 - (B) pursuant to the exercise of a right previously granted by it or its affiliate to convert or exchange its previously issued securities without payment of any additional consideration:

"Class 3B reporting issuer" means a reporting issuer

- (a) that is not incorporated or organized under the laws of Canada or a jurisdiction in Canada,
- (b) that is not a Class 3A reporting issuer, and
- (c) whose trading volume in its previous fiscal year of securities listed or quoted on marketplaces in Canada was less than the trading volume in its previous fiscal year of its securities listed or quoted on marketplaces outside Canada;

"Class 3C reporting issuer" means a reporting issuer

(a) that is not incorporated or organized under the laws of Canada or a jurisdiction in Canada, and

(b) whose trading volume in its previous fiscal year of securities listed or quoted on marketplaces in Canada was greater than the trading volume in its previous fiscal year of its securities listed or quoted on marketplaces outside Canada;

"IIROC" means the Investment Industry Regulatory Organization of Canada;

"marketplace" has the meaning ascribed to that term in National Instrument 21-101 Marketplace Operation;

"MFDA" means the Mutual Fund Dealers Association of Canada;

"net assets" means total assets minus total liabilities, using the meanings ascribed to those terms under the accounting standards pursuant to which the entity's financial statements are prepared under Ontario securities law;

"NI 31-103" means National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements—and, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations;

"Ontario allocation factor" has the meaning that would be assigned by the first definition of that expression in subsection 1(1) of the *Taxation Act, 2007* if that definition were read without reference to the words "ending after December 31, 2008";

"Ontario percentage" means, for a fiscal year of a participant

- (a) if the participant is a company that has a permanent establishment in Ontario in the fiscal year, the participant's Ontario allocation factor for the fiscal year expressed as a percentage and determined on the assumption that the participant had a taxation year that coincided with the fiscal year and is resident in Canada for the purposes of the ITA,
- (b) if paragraph (a) does not apply and the participant would have a permanent establishment in Ontario in the fiscal year if the participant were a company, the participant's Ontario allocation factor for the fiscal year expressed as a percentage and determined on the assumption that the participant is a company, had a taxation year that coincided with the fiscal year and is resident in Canada for the purposes of the ITA, and
- (c) in any other case, the percentage of the participant's total revenues for the fiscal year attributable to capital markets activities in Ontario;

"parent" means a person or company of which another person or company is a subsidiary entity;

"participant" means a person or company;

"permanent establishment" has the meaning provided in Part IV of the regulations under the ITA:

"previous fiscal year" of a participant in respect of a participation fee means,

- (a) where the participation fee is payable by a reporting issuer under section 2.2 and the required date of payment is determined with reference to the required date or actual date of filing of financial statements for a fiscal year under Ontario securities law, that fiscal year,
- (b) where the participation fee becomes payable by a firm under subsection 3.1(1) on December 31 of a calendar year, the last fiscal year of the participant ending in the calendar year, and
- (c) where the participation fee is payable by an unregistered investment fund manager under subsection 3.1(2) no more than 90 days after the end of a fiscal year, that fiscal year;

"reference fiscal year" of a participant in respect of a participation fee means,

- (a) the participant's last fiscal year ending before May 1, 2012, if
 - (i) the participant was a reporting issuer, registrant firm or unregistered capital markets participant at the end of the fiscal year, and
 - (ii) if the participant became a reporting issuer in that fiscal year under clause (b) of the definition of "reporting issuer" in subsection 1(1) of the Act, all or substantially all of its securities were listed or quoted on a marketplace at the end of that fiscal year, and

(b) in any other case, the previous fiscal year in respect of the participation fee;

"registrant firm" means a person or company registered under the Act as a dealer, adviser or investment fund manager;

"specified Ontario revenues" means, for a registrant firm or an unregistered capital markets participant, the revenues determined under section 3.3, 3.4 or 3.5;

"subsidiary entity" has the meaning ascribed to "subsidiary" under the accounting standards pursuant to which the entity's financial statements are prepared under Ontario securities law;

"unregistered capital markets participant" means,

- (a) an unregistered investment fund manager; or
- (b) an unregistered exempt international firm:

"unregistered exempt international firm" means a dealer or adviser that is not registered under the Act and is

- (a) exempt from the dealer registration requirement and the underwriter registration requirement only because of section 8.18 [International dealer] of NI 31-103;
- (b) exempt from the adviser registration requirement only because of section 8.26 [International adviser] of NI 31-103; or
- (c) exempt from each of the dealer registration requirement, the underwriter registration requirement and the adviser registration requirement only because of sections 8.18 [International dealer] and 8.26 [International adviser] of NI 31-103; and

"unregistered investment fund manager" means a person or company that acts as an investment fundmanager and is not registered under the Act. manager for one or more investment funds and is not registered as an investment fund manager in accordance with Ontario securities law, but does not include a person or company that does not have a place of business in Ontario if one or more of the following apply:

- (a) none of those investment funds have security holders resident in Ontario;
- (b) the person or company and those investment funds have not, at any time after September 27, 2012, actively solicited residents in Ontario to purchase securities of any of those investment funds.
- 1.2 Interpretation of "listed or quoted" In this Rule, a reporting issuer is deemed not to have securities listed or quoted on a marketplace that lists or quotes the reporting issuer's securities unless the reporting issuer or an affiliate of the reporting issuer applied for, or consented to, the listing or quotation.
- Liability for multiple participation fees For greater certainty, the liability of a person or company for a payment under any of Parts 2 to 3.1 of this Rule does not affect the liability of that person or company under any other of those Parts.

PART 2 - CORPORATE FINANCE PARTICIPATION FEES

Division 1: General

2.1 Application – This Part does not apply to an investment fund if the investment fund has an investment fund manager.

2.2 Participation Fee

- (1) A reporting issuer must, <u>after each of its fiscal years</u>, pay the participation fee shown in Appendix A opposite the capitalization of the reporting issuer for its <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year, as its capitalization is determined under section 2.7, 2.8 or 2.10.
- (2) Despite subsection (1), a Class 3A reporting issuer must pay a participation fee of \$960.*

*Note: The \$960 amount in subsection 2.2(2) is proposed to rise to \$1,110, effective April 7, 2014, and to \$1,280, effective April 6, 2015.

- (3) Despite subsection (1), a Class 3B reporting issuer must pay a the participation fee shown in Appendix A.1 opposite the capitalization of the reporting issuer for its reference fiscal year, as its capitalization is determined under section 2.9. equal to the greater of
 - (a) \$960, and
 - (b) 1/3 of the participation fee shown in Appendix A opposite the capitalization of the reporting issuer for its previous fiscal year, as its capitalization is determined under section 2.9.
- (3.1) Despite subsections (1) and (3), the participation fee of a reporting issuer must, if its capitalization for its reference fiscal period is affected by the application of subsection 2.7(2) or 2.9(2) and its reference fiscal period coincides with its previous fiscal year in respect of the participation fee, be calculated by multiplying
 - (a) the amount of that participation fee determined without reference to this subsection, by
 - (b) the number of entire months in the previous fiscal year remaining after it became a reporting issuer divided by the lesser of
 - (i) 12, and
 - (ii) the number of entire months in the previous fiscal year.
- (4) Despite subsections (1) to (3), a participation fee is not payable by a participant under this section if the participant became a reporting issuer in period that begins immediately after the time that would otherwise be the end of the previous fiscal year in respect of the participation fee and ends at the time the participation fee would otherwise required to be paid under section 2.3.
- 2.3 Time of Payment A reporting issuer must pay the participation fee required under section 2.2 by the earlier of
 - (a) the date on which its annual financial statements are required to be filed under Ontario securities law, and
 - (b) the date on which its annual financial statements are filed.
- 2.4 Disclosure of Fee Calculation At the time that it pays the participation fee required by this Part,
 - (a) a Class 1 reporting issuer must file a completed Form 13-502F1,
 - (b) a Class 2 reporting issuer must file a completed Form 13-502F2,
 - (c) a Class 3A reporting issuer must file a completed Form 13-502F3A,
 - (d) a Class 3B reporting issuer must file a completed Form 13-502F3B, and
 - (e) a Class 3C reporting issuer must file a completed Form 13-502F3C.

2.5 Late Fee

- (1) A reporting issuer that is late in paying a participation fee under this Part must pay an additional fee of onetenth of one percent of the unpaid portion of the participation fee for each business day on which any portion of the participation fee remains due and unpaid.
- (2) The amount determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of a participation fee by a reporting issuer is deemed to be nil if the amount otherwise determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of participation fee is less than \$10.

2.6 Participation Fee Exemption Exemptions for Subsidiary Entities

- (1) Section 2.2 does not apply to a reporting issuer that is a subsidiary entity in respect of a participation fee determined with reference to the subsidiary entity's capitalization for the subsidiary entity's previous reference fiscal year if
 - (a) at the end of that previous reference fiscal year, a parent of the subsidiary entity was a reporting issuer,

- (b) the accounting standards pursuant to which the parent's financial statements are prepared under Ontario securities law require the consolidation of the parent and the subsidiary entity.
- (c) the parent has paid a participation fee applicable to the parent under section 2.2 determined with reference to the parent's capitalization for the parent's previous reference fiscal year,
- (d) the capitalization of the subsidiary entity for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year was included in the capitalization of the parent for the parent's <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year, and
- (e) the net assets and total revenues of the subsidiary entity for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year represented more than 90 percent of the consolidated net assets and total revenues of the parent for the parent's <u>previous</u>reference fiscal year.
- (2) Section 2.2 does not apply to a reporting issuer that is a subsidiary entity in respect of a participation fee determined with reference to the subsidiary entity's capitalization for the subsidiary entity's previous reference fiscal year if
 - (a) at the end of that <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year, a parent of the subsidiary entity was a reporting issuer,
 - (b) the accounting standards pursuant to which the parent's financial statements are prepared under Ontario securities law require the consolidation of the parent and the subsidiary entity,
 - (c) the parent has paid a participation fee applicable to the parent under section 2.2 determined with reference to the parent's capitalization for the parent's previous reference fiscal year,
 - (d) the capitalization of the subsidiary entity for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year was included in the capitalization of the parent for the parent's <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year, and
 - (e) throughout the previous fiscal year of the subsidiary entity, the subsidiary entity was entitled to rely on an exemption, waiver or approval from the requirements in subsections 4.1(1), 4.3(1) and 5.1(1) and sections 5.2 and 6.1 of National Instrument 51-102 Continuous Disclosure Obligations.
- (3) If, under subsection (1) or (2), a reporting issuer has not paid a participation fee, the reporting issuer must file a completed Form 13-502F6 at the time it is otherwise required to pay the participation fee under section 2.3.

2.6.1 Participation Fee Estimate for Class 2 Reporting Issuers

- (1) If the annual financial statements of a Class 2 reporting issuer are not available by the date referred to in section 2.3,2.3 and the issuer's reference fiscal year coincides with its previous fiscal year, the Class 2 reporting issuer must, on that date,
 - (a) file a completed Form 13-502F2 showing a good faith estimate of the information required to calculate its capitalization as at the end of the previous fiscal year, and
 - (b) pay the participation fee shown in Appendix A opposite the capitalization estimated under paragraph(a).
- (2) A Class 2 reporting issuer that estimated its capitalization under subsection (1) must, when it files its annual financial statements for the previous fiscal year,
 - (a) calculate its capitalization under section 2.8,
 - (b) pay the participation fee shown in Appendix A opposite the capitalization calculated under section 2.8, less the participation fee paid under subsection (1), and
 - (c) file a completed Form 13-502F2A.
- (3) If a reporting issuer paid an amount under subsection (1) that exceeds the participation fee calculated under section (2), the issuer is entitled to a refund from the Commission of the amount overpaid.

Division 2: Calculating Capitalization

2.7 Class 1 reporting issuers

- (1) The capitalization of a Class 1 reporting issuer for its previous reference fiscal year is the total of
 - (a) the average market value over the <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year of each class or series of the reporting issuer's securities listed or quoted on a marketplace, calculated by multiplying
 - (i) the total number of securities of the class or series outstanding at the end of the previous reference fiscal year, by
 - (ii) <u>except as provided by subsection (2),</u> the simple average of the closing prices of the class or series on the last trading day of each month of the <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year in which the class or series were listed or quoted on the marketplace
 - (A) on which the highest volume in Canada of the class or series was traded in the previousreference fiscal year, or
 - (B) if the class or series was not traded in the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year on a marketplace in Canada, on which the highest volume in the United States of America of the class or series was traded in the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year, and
 - (b) the market value at the end of the <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year, as determined by the reporting issuer in good faith, of each class or series of securities of the reporting issuer not valued <u>on the last trading day of any month</u> under paragraph (a), if any securities of the class or series
 - (i) were initially issued to a person or company resident in Canada, and
 - (ii) trade over the counter or, after their initial issuance, are otherwise generally available for purchase or sale by way of transactions carried out through, or with, dealers.
- (2) If a person or company becomes a reporting issuer under clause (b) of the definition of "reporting issuer" in subsection 1(1) of the Act in its reference fiscal year, the reference in subparagraph (1)(a)(ii) to "each month" does not include each month ending before securities of the person or company were listed or quoted on a marketplace.

2.8 Class 2 reporting issuers

- (1) The capitalization of a Class 2 reporting issuer for its <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year is the total of all of the following items, as shown in its audited statement of financial position as at the end of the previous fiscal year:
 - (a) retained earnings or deficit;
 - (b) contributed surplus;
 - (c) share capital or owners' equity, options, warrants and preferred shares;
 - (d) non-current borrowings, including the current portion;
 - (e) finance leases, including the current portion;
 - (f) non-controlling interest;
 - (g) items classified on the statement of financial position as non-current liabilities, and not otherwise referred to in this subsection;
 - (h) any other item forming part of equity not otherwise referred to in this subsection.
- (2) Despite subsection (1), a reporting issuer may calculate its capitalization using unaudited annual financial statements if it is not required to prepare, and does not ordinarily prepare, audited annual financial statements.

(3) Despite subsection (1), a reporting issuer that is a trust that issues only asset-backed securities through pass-through certificates may calculate its capitalization using the monthly filed distribution report for the last month of its <u>previous_reference</u> fiscal year, if the reporting issuer is not required to prepare, and does not ordinarily prepare, audited annual financial statements.

2.9 Class 3B reporting issuers

- The capitalization of a Class 3B reporting issuer for its <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year is the total of each value of each class or series of securities of the reporting issuer listed or quoted on a marketplace, calculated by multiplying
 - (a) the number of securities of the class or series outstanding at the end of the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year, by
 - (b) except as provided by subsection (2), the simple average of the closing prices of the class or series on the last trading day of each month of the previous reference fiscal year in which the class or series were quoted on the marketplace on which the highest volume of the class or series was traded in the previous reference fiscal year.
- (2) If a person or company becomes a reporting issuer under clause (b) of the definition of "reporting issuer" in subsection 1(1) of the Act in its reference fiscal year, the reference in paragraph (1)(b) to "each month" does not include each month ending before securities of the person or company were listed or quoted on a marketplace.
- **2.10** Class 3C reporting issuers The capitalization of a Class 3C reporting issuer is determined under section 2.7, as if it were a Class 1 reporting issuer.

2.11 Reliance on Published Information

- (1) Subject to subsection (2), in determining its capitalization for purposes of this Part, a reporting issuer may rely on information made available by a marketplace on which securities of the reporting issuer trade.
- (2) If a reporting issuer reasonably believes that the information made available by a marketplace is incorrect, subsection (1) does not apply and the issuer must make a good faith estimate of the information required.

PART 3 - CAPITAL MARKETS PARTICIPATION FEES

3.1 Participation Fee

- (1) On December 31,31 of each calendar year, registrant firms and unregistered exempt international firms must pay the participation fee shown in Appendix B opposite the firm's specified Ontario revenues for its previous reference fiscal year, as those revenues are calculated under section 3.3, 3.4 or 3.5.
- (2) Not later than 90 days after the end of <u>each of</u> its fiscal <u>yearyears</u>, if at any time in the fiscal year a person or company was an unregistered investment fund manager, the fund manager must pay the participation fee shown in Appendix B opposite the fund manager's specified Ontario revenues for the its reference fiscal year, as those revenues are calculated under section 3.4.
- (3) The participation fee otherwise required from a person or company under subsection (2) not later than 90 days after the end of its fiscal year is not required if the person or company
 - (a) ceased at any time in the fiscal year to be an unregistered investment fund manager, and
 - (b) the person or company did not become a registrant firm at that time.
- (4) Despite subsection (2), where a person or company ceases at any time in a calendar year to be an unregistered investment fund manager and at that time becomes a registrant firm, the participation fee payable under subsection (2) not later than 90 days after the end of its last fiscal year ending in the calendar year is deemed to be the amount determined by the formula

A x B/365

in which,

- "A" is equal to the amount, if any, that would be the participation fee payable under subsection (2) not later than 90 days after the end of that fiscal year if this section were read without reference to this subsection, and
- "B" is equal to the number of days in that calendar year ending after the end of that fiscal year.

3.2 Disclosure of Fee Calculation

- (1) By December 1, registrant firms and unregistered exempt international firms must file a completed Form 13-502F4 showing the information required to determine the participation fee due on December 31.
- (1.1) Despite subsection (1), if at a particular time after December 1 and in a calendar year, a firm becomes registered or provides notification that it qualifies as an unregistered exempt international firm, the completed Form 13-502F4 must be filed as soon as practicable after the particular time.
- (2) At the time that it pays any participation fee required under subsection 3.1(2), an unregistered investment fund manager must file a completed Form 13-502F4 showing the information required to determine the participation fee.

3.3 Specified Ontario Revenues for IIROC and MFDA Members

- (1) The specified Ontario revenues for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year of a registrant firm that was an IIROC or MFDA member at the end of the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year is calculated by multiplying
 - (a) the registrant firm's total revenue for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year, less the portion of that total revenue not attributable to capital markets activities, by
 - (b) the registrant firm's Ontario percentage for its previous reference fiscal year.
- (2) For the purpose of paragraph (1)(a), "total revenue" for a previous reference fiscal year means,
 - (a) for a registrant firm that was an IIROC member at the end of the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year, the amount shown as total revenue for the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year on Statement E of the Joint Regulatory Financial Questionnaire and Report filed with IIROC by the registrant firm, and
 - (b) for a registrant firm that was an MFDA member at the end of the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year, the amount shown as total revenue for the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year on Statement D of the MFDA Financial Questionnaire and Report filed with the MFDA by the registrant firm.

3.4 Specified Ontario Revenues for Others

- (1) The specified Ontario revenues of a registrant firm for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year that was not a member of IIROC or the MFDA at the end of the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year or of an unregistered exempt international firm for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year is calculated by multiplying
 - (a) the firm's gross revenues, as shown in the audited financial statements prepared for the previous reference fiscal year, less deductions permitted under subsection (3), by
 - (b) the firm's Ontario percentage for the previous reference fiscal year.
- (2) The specified Ontario revenues of an unregistered investment fund manager for its <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year is calculated by multiplying
 - (a) the fund manager's gross revenues, as shown in the audited financial statements for the previous reference fiscal year, less deductions permitted under subsection (3), by
 - (b) the fund manager's Ontario percentage for the previous reference fiscal year.

- (3) For the purpose of paragraphs (1)(a) and (2)(a), a person or company may deduct the following items otherwise included in gross revenues for the previous reference fiscal year:
 - (a) revenue not attributable to capital markets activities;
 - (b) redemption fees earned on the redemption of investment fund securities sold on a deferred sales charge basis;
 - (c) administration fees earned relating to the recovery of costs from investment funds managed by the person or company for operating expenses paid on behalf of the investment fund by the person or company;
 - advisory or sub-advisory fees paid during the <u>previousreference</u> fiscal year by the person or company to
 - (i) a registrant firm, as "registrant firm" is defined in this Rule or in Rule 13-503 (Commodity Futures Act) Fees, or
 - (ii) an unregistered exempt international firm;
 - trailing commissions paid during the <u>previous reference</u> fiscal year by the person or company to a registrant firm described in paragraph (d).
- (4) Despite subsection (1), a registrant firm or an unregistered exempt international firm may calculate its gross revenues using unaudited financial statements, if it is not required to prepare, and does not ordinarily prepare, audited financial statements.
- (5) Despite subsection (2), an unregistered investment fund manager may calculate its gross revenues using unaudited financial statements if it is not required to prepare, and does not ordinarily prepare, audited financial statements.

3.5 Estimating Specified Ontario Revenues for Late Fiscal Year End

- (1) If the reference fiscal year of a registrant firm or unregistered exempt international firm in respect of a participation fee under subsection 3.1(1) coincides with the previous fiscal year in respect of the participation fee and the annual financial statements of athe registrant firm or unregistered exempt international firm for the previous fiscal year have not been completed by December 1 in the calendar year in which the previous fiscal year ends, the firm must.
 - (a) by the timeon or before December 1 in that calendar year-specified in section 3.2, file a completed Form 13-502F4 showing a good faith estimate of the information required to calculate its specified Ontario revenues as at the end of the previous fiscal year, and
 - (b) on December 31 in that calendar year, pay the participation fee shown in Appendix B opposite the specified Ontario revenues estimated under paragraph (a).
- (2) A registrant firm or unregistered exempt international firm that estimated its specified Ontario revenues under subsection (1) must, when its annual financial statements for the previous fiscal year have been completed,
 - (a) calculate its specified Ontario revenues under section 3.3 or 3.4, as applicable,
 - (b) determine the participation fee shown in Appendix B opposite the specified Ontario revenues calculated under paragraph (a),
 - (c) complete a Form 13-502F4 reflecting the annual financial statements, and
 - (d) if the participation fee determined under paragraph (b) differs from the corresponding participation fee paid under subsection (1), the firm must, not later than 90 days after the end of the previous fiscal year,
 - (i) pay the amount, if any, by which

- (A) the participation fee determined without reference to this section,
- exceeds
- (B) the corresponding participation fee paid under subsection (1),
- (ii) file the Form 13-502F4 completed under paragraph (c), and
- (iii) file a completed Form 13-502F5.
- (3) If a registrant firm or unregistered exempt international firm paid an amount under subsection (1) that exceeds the corresponding participation fee determined without reference to this section, the firm is entitled to a refund from the Commission of the excess.

3.6 Late Fee

- (1) A participant that is late in paying a participation fee under this Part must pay an additional fee of one-tenth of one percent of the unpaid portion of the participation fee for each business day on which any portion of the participation fee remains due and unpaid.
- (2) The amount determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of a participation fee by a participant is deemed to be nil if
 - (a) the participant pays an estimate of the participation fee in accordance with subsection 3.5(1), or
 - (b) the amount otherwise determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of participation fee is less than \$10.

PART 3.1 – PARTICIPATION FEES FOR SPECIFIED REGULATED ENTITIES

3.1.1 Payment of Participation Fee

- (1) Each specified market operator must pay annually the participation fee specified in Column C of Appendix B.1

 for each specified period except that, if there is a group of specified market operators each of which is related to each other, the obligation under this Part and Appendix B.1 must be determined as if the group were a single entity in which case each specified market operator in the group is jointly and severally liable in respect of the obligation.
- (2) For the purposes of subsection (1) and Appendix B.1,
 - (a) "Canadian trading share" for a specified period is the greatest of:
 - (i) the share in the specified period of the total dollar values of trades of exchange-traded securities;
 - (ii) the share in the specified period of the total trading volume of exchange-traded securities; and
 - (iii) the share in the specified period of the total number of trades of exchange-traded securities;
 - (b) a "specified market operator" is a person or company that, on April 15 of the calendar year in which the payment under subsection (1) is required,
 - (i) is recognized under the Act as an exchange,
 - (ii) operates a market or facility recognized under the Act as an exchange or, pursuant to a recognition order under the Act, a market or facility similar to a market, or
 - (iii) has one or more subsidiaries that are recognized exchanges under the Act; and
 - (c) a "specified period" in respect of a payment required to be made under this section by April 30 of a calendar year, is the period beginning on April 1 of the previous calendar year and ending on March 31 of the calendar year.

- (3) Each person or company named or described, or in section B, C, E or F in Column B, of Appendix B.1 must pay annually the participation fee specified for the person or company in Column C of Appendix B.1.
- (4) Each clearing agency recognized under section 21.2 of the Act must pay annually the total fee determined by aggregating the fees in Column C for the services in rows D3 to D8 that are provided by it.
- (5) Each payment described in subsection (1), (3) or (4) must be made no later than April 30 of each calendar year and be accompanied by a completed Form 13-502F7.
- (6) With regard to persons or companies described in any of rows B2, C1, C2, C3, C4, D1, E1 or F1 of Appendix B.1, subsections (2) and (3) do not apply for a calendar year unless the person or company is so described on April 15 of that calendar year and carries on business in Ontario at that time.

3.1.2 Late fee

- (1) A person or company that is late paying a participation fee under this Part must pay an additional fee of onetenth of one percent of the unpaid portion of the participation fee for each business day on which any portion of the participation fee remains due and unpaid.
- (2) The amount determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of a participation fee by a person or company is deemed to be nil if the amount otherwise determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of the participation fee is less than \$10.

PART 3.2 - PARTICIPATION FEES FOR DESIGNATED RATING ORGANIZATIONS

3.2.1 Payment of Participation Fee

- (1) Each designated rating organization must pay a participation fee of \$15,000 after the completion of each financial year.
- (2) The payment must be made no later than the earlier of:
 - (a) the time at which the designated rating organization files a completed Form 25-101Fl Designated
 Rating Organization Application and Annual Filing in respect of the financial year, and
 - (b) the time at which the designated rating organization is required by National Instrument 25-101

 Designated Rating Organizations to file a completed Form 25-101F1 Designated Rating Organization

 Application and Annual Filing in respect of the financial year.
- (3) The payment must be accompanied by a completed Form 13-502F8.

3.2.2 Late fee

- (1) A designated rating organization that is late paying a participation fee under this Part must pay an additional fee of one-tenth of one percent of the unpaid portion of the participation fee for each business day on which any portion of the participation fee remains due and unpaid.
- (2) The amount determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of a participation fee by a designated rating organization is deemed to be nil if the amount otherwise determined under subsection (1) in respect of the late payment of the participation fee is less than \$10.

PART 4 – ACTIVITY FEES

4.1 Activity Fees <u>— General</u> — A person or company that files a document or takes an action listed in Appendix C must, concurrently with filing the document or taking the action, pay the activity fee shown in Appendix C opposite the description of the document or action.

4.1.1 Special Circumstances

(1) If the designated cost, in connection with an application referred to in section E or E.1 of Appendix C from an exchange or clearing agency or in connection with a review referred to in section E.2 of that Appendix, is greater than \$300,000, the Commission must

- (a) issue one or more invoices to the person or company for an amount equal to the difference between that designated cost and the total fee charged in respect of the application or review under section E, E.1 or E.2 of Appendix C, in which case the amount specified in each invoice is deemed to be part of the fee for that matter and become payable, 30 days after the receipt of a the invoice, by the person or company, or
- (b) despite section E (2) of Appendix C, request that the Director consider or reconsider under section 6.1 the extent to which this section applies.
- (2) No invoice shall be issued under subsection (1) in relation to work performed by staff of the Commission more than twelve months before the invoice is issued or in relation to services performed by a third party more than twelve months after a bill for those services was rendered.
- (3) For the purposes of subsection (1) the "designated cost" of work in relation to a matter is the total of:
 - (a) the product of \$140 and the number of complete hours worked by a specified member of the staff of the Commission in connection with the matter and, for the purposes of this paragraph, a specified member of the staff is a member of staff of the Commission who is engaged by the Commission for their expertise and knowledge in any combination of law, accounting and the markets, but does not include managers, assistant directors and executives; and
 - (b) the cost to the Commission of services provided by third parties contracted in connection with the matter.
- (4) An invoice under subsection (1) in respect of a matter must
 - (a) to the extent it reflects work done by staff of the Commission,
 - (i) specify the number of complete hours worked by each individual on the matter to the extent that those hours were relevant in the determination of the portion of the amount invoiced under subsection (1),
 - (ii) specify the dates on which those hours were worked, and
 - (iii) describe in general terms the work performed during those hours, and
 - (b) to the extent it reflects the cost described in paragraph (3)(b), describe in general terms the services provided for those costs.

4.1.2 Information Request

Section 4.1 does not apply with regard to requests to the Commission under section K of Appendix C but the Commission must only fulfill a request under that section upon full payment of the applicable fee.

- **4.2 Investment Fund Families** Despite section 4.1, only one activity fee must be paid for an application made by or on behalf of two or more investment funds that have
 - (a) the same investment fund manager, or
 - (b) investment fund managers that are affiliates of each other.

4.3 Late Fee

- (1) A person or company that files a document listed in item A or A.1 of Appendix D after the document was required to be filed must, concurrently with filing the document, pay the late fee shown in Appendix D opposite the description of the document.
- (2) Subsection (1) does not apply to the late filing of Form 13-502F4 by an unregistered investment fund manager.
- (3) A person or company that files a Form 55-102F2 *Insider Report* after it was required to be filed must pay the late fee shown in item B of Appendix D upon receiving an invoice from the Commission.

PART 5 – CURRENCY CONVERSION

5.1 Canadian Dollars – If a calculation under this Rule requires the price of a security, or any other amount, as it was on a particular date and that price or amount is not in Canadian dollars, it must be converted into Canadian dollars using the daily noon exchange rate for that date as posted on the Bank of Canada website.

PART 6 – EXEMPTION

Exemption – The Director may grant an exemption from the provisions of this Rule, in whole or in part, subject to such conditions or restrictions as may be imposed in the exemption.

PART 7 – REVOCATION AND EFFECTIVE DATE

APPENDIX A – CORPORATE FINANCE PARTICIPATION FEES (OTHER THAN CLASS 3A AND CLASS 3B ISSUERS)

Capitalization for the Previous Reference Fiscal Year	Participation Fee (effective April 1, 2013)	Participation Fee (effective April 7, 2014)	Participation Fee (effective April 6, 2015)
under \$10 million	<u>\$800</u>	<u>\$925</u>	<u>\$1,060</u>
\$10 million to under \$25 million	\$960	<u>\$1,110</u>	<u>\$1,280</u>
\$25 million to under \$50 million	\$ 2,080 2,400	<u>\$2,770</u>	\$3,200
\$50 million to under \$100 million	\$ 5,125 <u>5,925</u>	<u>\$6,850</u>	<u>\$7,900</u>
\$100 million to under \$250 million	\$ 10,700 <u>12,350</u>	<u>\$14,260</u>	<u>\$16,470</u>
\$250 million to under \$500 million	\$ 23,540 27,200	<u>\$31,420</u>	<u>\$36,300</u>
\$500 million to under \$1 billion	\$ 32,850 <u>37,950</u>	<u>\$43,850</u>	<u>\$50,650</u>
\$1 billion to under \$5 billion	\$4 7,600 <u>54,980</u>	<u>\$63,500</u>	<u>\$73,350</u>
\$5 billion to under \$10 billion	\$ 61,300 70,800	<u>\$81,770</u>	<u>\$94,444</u>
\$10 billion to under \$25 billion	\$ 71,600 <u>82,700</u>	\$95,520	<u>\$110,330</u>
\$25 billion and over	\$ 80,600 93,100	<u>\$107,550</u>	<u>\$124,220</u>

<u>APPENDIX A.1</u> <u>CORPORATE FINANCE PARTICIPATION FEES FOR CLASS 3B ISSUERS</u>

Capitalization for the Reference Fiscal Year	Participation Fee (effective April 1, 2013)	Participation Fee (effective April 7, 2014)	Participation Fee (effective April 6, 2015)
under \$10 million	<u>\$800</u>	<u>\$925</u>	<u>\$1,060</u>
\$10 million to under \$25 million	<u>\$960</u>	<u>\$1,110</u>	<u>\$1,280</u>
\$25 million to under \$50 million	<u>\$1,110</u>	<u>\$1,280</u>	<u>\$1,470</u>
\$50 million to under \$100 million	<u>\$1,975</u>	\$2,280	<u>\$2,630</u>
\$100 million to under \$250 million	<u>\$4,120</u>	<u>\$4,760</u>	<u>\$5,500</u>
\$250 million to under \$500 million	<u>\$9,060</u>	<u>\$10,460</u>	<u>\$12,090</u>
\$500 million to under \$1 billion	<u>\$12,650</u>	<u>\$14,600</u>	<u>\$16,860</u>
\$1 billion to under \$5 billion	<u>\$18,325</u>	<u>\$21,160</u>	\$24,450
\$5 billion to under \$10 billion	<u>\$23,600</u>	\$27,260	<u>\$31,780</u>
\$10 billion to under \$25 billion	<u>\$27,570</u>	<u>\$31,850</u>	<u>\$36,780</u>
\$25 billion and over	<u>\$31,000</u>	\$35,80 <u>0</u>	<u>\$41,350</u>

APPENDIX B - CAPITAL MARKETS PARTICIPATION FEES

Specified Ontario Revenues for the Previous Reference Fiscal Year	Participation Fee (effective April 1, 2013)	Participation Fee (effective April 7, 2014)	Participation Fee (effective April 6, 2015)
<u>under \$250,000</u>	<u>\$800</u>	<u>\$925</u>	<u>\$1,060</u>
<u>\$250,000 to</u> under \$500,000	\$1,035	<u>\$1,115</u>	<u>\$1,200</u>
\$500,000 to under \$1 million	\$ 3,240 3,500	<u>\$3,775</u>	<u>\$4,075</u>
\$1 million to under \$3 million	\$ 7,250 _7,825	<u>\$8,440</u>	<u>\$9,110</u>
\$3 million to under \$5 million	\$ 16,325 _ <u>17,615</u>	\$19,000	<u>\$20,500</u>
\$5 million to under \$10 million	\$ 33,000 _35,610	<u>\$38,425</u>	<u>\$41,460</u>
\$10 million to under \$25 million	\$ 67,400 _72,725	<u>\$78,470</u>	<u>\$84,670</u>
\$25 million to under \$50 million	\$1 01,000 _108,980	<u>\$117,590</u>	<u>\$126,880</u>
\$50 million to under \$100 million	\$ 202,000 _217,960	<u>\$235,180</u>	<u>\$253,760</u>
\$100 million to under \$200 million	\$335,400 <u>361,900</u>	<u>\$390,490</u>	\$421,340
\$200 million to under \$500 million	\$ 679,900 _733,625	<u>\$791,580</u>	<u>\$854,100</u>
\$500 million to under \$1 billion	\$ 878,000 _947,360	<u>\$1,022,200</u>	\$1,103,000
\$1 billion to under \$2 billion	\$ 1,107,300 _1,195,000	<u>\$1,289,400</u>	\$1,391,250
\$2 billion and over	\$ 1,858,200 _2,000,000	\$2,158,00 <u>0</u>	<u>\$2,328,500</u>

APPENDIX B.1 PARTICIPATION FEES FOR SPECIFIED REGULATED ENTITIES Part 3.1 of the Rule

Row (Column A)	Specified Person or Company (Column B)	Participation Fee (Column C)
	A. Specified Market Operators	
<u>A1</u>	Each specified market operator with a Canadian trading share for the specified period of up to 5%.	<u>\$30,000</u>
<u>A2</u>	Each specified market operator with a Canadian trading share for the specified period of 5% to up to 15%.	<u>\$50,000</u>
<u>A3</u>	Each specified market operator with a Canadian trading share for the specified period of 15% to up to 25%.	<u>\$135,000</u>
<u>A4</u>	Each specified market operator with a Canadian trading share for the specified period of 25% to up to 50%.	<u>\$275,000</u>
<u>A5</u>	Each specified market operator with a Canadian trading share for the specified period of 50% to up to 75%.	<u>\$400,000</u>
<u>A6</u>	Each specified market operator with a Canadian trading share for the specified period of 75% or more.	<u>\$500,000</u>
	B. Exchanges Exempt from Recognition under the Act	
<u>B1</u>	Each exchange that is exempted by the Commission from the application of subsection 21(1) of the Act	<u>\$15,000</u>
	C. Alternative Trading Systems	
<u>C1</u>	Each alternative trading system only for equity	<u>\$17,000</u>
<u>C2</u>	Each alternative trading system only for debt	<u>\$17,000</u>
<u>C3</u>	Each alternative trading system only for securities lending	<u>\$8,750</u>
<u>C4</u>	Each alternative trading system not described in Row C1, C2 or C3	<u>\$17,000</u>
	D. Clearing Agencies Recognized under the Act	
<u>D1</u>	Each clearing agency recognized under section 21.2 of the Act	
<u>D2</u>	Total determined by aggregating fees in respect of each of the following services, to the extent applicable, provided by a recognized clearing agency to Ontario participants in the market:	
<u>D3</u>	Matching services, being the provision of facilities for comparing data respecting the terms of settlement of a trade or transaction	<u>\$10,000</u>
<u>D4</u>	Netting services, being the provision of facilities for the calculation of the mutual obligations of participants for the exchange of securities and/or money	\$20,000
<u>D5</u>	Settlement services, being services that ensure that securities are transferred finally and irrevocably from one participant to another in exchange for a corresponding transfer of money and/or vice versa	\$20,000
<u>D6</u>	Acting as a central clearing counterparty by providing novation services, if the Commission does not place reliance on another regulator for direct oversight	<u>\$150,000</u>
<u>D7</u>	Acting as a central clearing counterparty by providing novation services, if the Commission places reliance on another regulator for direct oversight	<u>\$70,000</u>
<u>D8</u>	Depositary services, being the provision of centralized facilities as a depository for securities	\$20,000

Row (Column A)	Specified Person or Company (Column B)	Participation Fee (Column C)
	E. Clearing Agencies Exempt from Recognition under the Act	
<u>E1</u>	Each clearing agency that is exempted by the Commission from the application of subsection 21.2(1) of the Act	<u>\$15,000</u>
	F. Trade Repositories	
<u>F1</u>	Each trade repository designated under subsection 21.2.2(1) of the Act	<u>\$30,000</u>

APPENDIX C – ACTIVITY FEES

Docu	ment or Activity	Fee	
A.	Prospectus Filing		
1.	Preliminary or Pro Forma Prospectus in Form 41-101F1 (including if PREP procedures are used)	\$ 3,250 <u>3,750</u>	
	Notes:		
	(i) This applies to most issuers.		
	(ii) Each named issuer should pay its proportionate share of the fee in the case of a prospectus for multiple issuers (other than in the case of investment funds).		
2.	Additional fee for Preliminary or Pro Forma Prospectus of a resource issuer that is accompanied by engineeringtechnical reports	\$ 2,000 2,500	
3.	Preliminary Short Form Prospectus in Form 44-101F1 (including if shelf or PREP procedures are used) or a Registration Statement on Form F-9 or F-10 filed by an issuer that is incorporated or that is organized under the laws of Canada or a jurisdiction in Canada in connection with a distribution solely in the United States under MJDS as described in the companion policy to NI 71-101 <i>The Multijurisdictional Disclosure System</i>	\$ 3,250 3 <u>,750</u>	
4.	Prospectus Filing by or on behalf of certain investment funds		
	(a) Preliminary or Pro Forma Simplified Prospectus and Annual Information Form in Form 81-101F1 and Form 81-101F2	\$400	
	Note: Where a single prospectus document is filed on behalf of more than one investment fund, the applicable fee is payable for each investment fund.		
(b)	Preliminary or Pro Forma Prospectus in Form 41-101F2	The greater of	
	Note: Where a single prospectus document is filed on behalf of more than one investment fund and the investment funds do not	(i) \$3,2503,750 per prospectus, and	
	have similar investment objectives and strategies, \$3,2503,750 is payable for each investment fund.	(ii) \$650 per investment fund in a prospectus.	
5.	Review of prospectus supplement in relation to a specified derivative (as defined in National Instrument 44-102 Shelf Distributions) for which the amount payable is determined with reference to the price, value or level of an underlying interest that is unrelated to the operations or securities of the issuer	\$ 3,25 0 <u>3,750</u>	
6.	Filing of prospectus supplement in relation to a specified derivative (as defined in National Instrument 44-102 Shelf Distributions) for which the amount payable is determined with reference to the price, value or level of an underlying interest that is unrelated to the operations of securities of the issuer	<u>\$500</u>	
В.	Fees relating to exempt distributions under OSC Rule 45-501 Ontario Prospectus and Registration Exemptions and NI 45-106 Prospectus and Registration Exemptions		
1.	Application for recognition, or renewal of recognition, as an accredited investor	\$500	

Docun	nent or	Activity	Fee
2.	Forms	s 45-501F1 and 45-106F1	\$500
(a) <u>2.</u>	securi	of a Form 45-501F1 or Form 45-106F1 for a distribution of ities of an issuer that is not an investment fund and is not ext to a participation fee	
	(b)	Filing of a Form 45-501F1 or Form 45-106F1 for a distribution of securities of an issuer that is an investment fund, unless the investment fund has an investment fund manager that is subject to a participation fee	
3.	Filing	of a rights offering circular in Form 45-101F	\$ 2,000 3,750
			(plus \$2,000 if neither the applicant nor an issuer of which the applicant is a wholly owned subsidiary is subject to, or is reasonably expected to become subject to, a participation fee under this Rule)
C.		sion of Notice under paragraph 2.42(2)(a) of NI 45-106 pectus and Registration Exemptions	\$2,000
D.	Filing	of Prospecting Syndicate Agreement	\$500
E.	Appli	cations for Relief, Approval or Recognition	
1.	H doe being Regul E(3), o	pplication for relief, approval or recognition to which section is not apply that is under an eligible securities section, for the purpose of this item any provision of the Act, the ation or any Rule of the Commission not listed in item E(2), or E(4) below-nor section E.1 or E.2 The following are included in the applications that are cut to a fee under this item: recognition of an exchange under section 21 of the Act, a self-regulatory organization under section 21.1 of the Act, a clearing agency under section 21.2 of the Act or a quotation and trade reporting system under section 21.2.1 of the Act;	\$3,2504,500 for an application made under one eligible securities section and \$5,0007,000 for an application made under two or more eligible securities sections (plus \$2,000 if none of the following is subject to, or is reasonably expected to become subject to, a participation fee under this Rule or OSC Rule 13-503 (Commodity Futures Act) Fees: (i) the applicant; (ii) an issuer of which the applicant is a wholly owned subsidiary;
	(ii)	approval of a compensation fund or contingency trust fund under section 110 of the Regulation;	(iii) the investment fund manager of the applicant)
	(iii)	approval of the establishment of a council, committee or ancillary body under section 21.3 of the Act;	(plus an additional fee of \$100,000 in connection with each particular application by a person or company under subsection 144(1)
	(iv)	deeming an issuer to be a reporting issuer under subsection 1(11) of the Act;	of the Act in respect of an application described in section E.1 if the particular application
	(V)	except as listed in item E-[4](b), applications by a person or company under subsection 144(1) of the Act; and	(a) reflects a merger of an exchange or clearing agency,
	(vi)	except as provide in section E.1, exemption applications under section 147 of the Act.	(b) reflects an acquisition of a major part of the assets of an exchange or clearing

Docur	ment or A	Activity	Fee
			agency,
			(c) involves the introduction of a new business that would significantly change the risk profile of an exchange or clearing agency, or
			(d) reflects a major reorganization or restructuring of an exchange or clearing agency).
2.	An app	olication for relief from any o f the following:	\$ 1,500 <u>1,750</u>
	(a)	this Rule ;	
2.1	An app	olication for relief from any of the following:	<u>\$1,500</u>
	(b <u>a</u>)	NI 31-102 National Registration Database;	
	(e <u>b</u>)	NI 33-109 Registration Information;	
	(d <u>c</u>)	section 3.11 [Portfolio manager – advising representative] of NI 31-103;	
	(e <u>d</u>)	section 3.12 [Portfolio manager – associate advising representative] of NI 31-103;	
	(f <u>e</u>)	section 3.13 [Portfolio manager – chief compliance officer] of NI 31-103;	
	(f .1)	section 3.14 [Investment fund manager – chief compliance officer] of NI 31-103;	
	(g)	section 9.1 [IIROC membership for investment dealers] of NI 31-103;	
	(h)	section 9.2 [MFDA membership for mutual fund dealers] of NI 31-103.	
3.	An app	olication for relief from any of the following:	\$800
	(a)	section 3.3 [Time limits on examination requirements] of NI 31-103;	
	(b)	section 3.5 [Mutual fund dealer – dealing representative] of NI 31-103;	
	(c)	section 3.6 [Mutual fund dealer – chief compliance officer] of NI 31-103;	
	(d)	section 3.7 [Scholarship plan dealer – dealing	
	(e)	representative] of NI 31-103 section 3.8 [Scholarship plan dealer – chief compliance officer] of NI 31-103,	
	(f)	section 3.9 [Exempt market dealer – dealing representative] of NI 31-103,	

Docu	ment or A	Activity	Fee
	(g)	section 3.10 [Exempt market dealer – chief compliance officer] of NI 31-103.	
4.	Applic	ation (a) under clause <u>subclause</u> 1(10)(b <u>a)(ii)</u> <u>of the Act</u> ,	<u>\$1,000</u>
4.1	Applic	<u>ation</u>	Nil
	<u>(a)</u>	under section 30 or subsection 38(3) of the Act or subsection 1(6) of the <i>Business Corporations Act</i> ;	
	(b)	under section 144 of the Act for an order to partially revoke a cease-trade order to permit trades solely for the purpose of establishing a tax loss, as contemplated under section 3.2 of National Policy 12-202 Revocation of a Compliance-related Cease Trade Order; and	
	(c)	other than a pre-filing, where the discretionary relief or regulatory approval is evidenced by the issuance of a receipt for the applicants' final prospectus (such as certain applications under NI 41-101 or NI 81-101).	
5.		ation for approval under subsection 213(3) of the Loan and Corporations Act	\$1,500
6.			\$400
	(a)	Application made under subsection 46(4) of the Business Corporations Act for relief from the requirements under Part V of that Act	
	(b)	Application for consent to continue in another jurisdiction under paragraph 4(b) of Ont. Reg. 289/00 made under the <i>Business Corporations Act</i>	
	Ministe Ministe orders	These fees are in addition to the fee payable to the er of Finance as set out in the Schedule attached to the er's Fee Orders relating to applications for exemption made under the Business Corporations Act to the hission.	
<u>E.1</u>	Marke	et Regulation Recognitions and Exemptions	
	<u>(a)</u>	Application for recognition of an exchange under section 21 of the Act;	<u>\$100,000</u>
	<u>(b)</u>	Application for exemption from the recognition of an exchange under section 21 of the Act;	<u>\$75,000</u>
	<u>(c)</u>	Application by clearing agencies for recognition under section 21.2 of the Act;	<u>\$100,000</u>
	<u>(d)</u>	Application for exemption from the recognition of a clearing agency under section 21.2 of the Act;	<u>\$75,000</u>
			(plus an additional fee of \$100,000 in connection with each such application that
			(a) reflects a merger of an exchange or clearing agency,

Docum	nent or Activity	Fee	
		(b) reflects an acquisition of a major part of the assets of an exchange or clearing agency,	
		(c) involves the introduction of a new business that would significantly change the risk profile of an exchange or clearing agency, or	
		(d) reflects a major reorganization or restructuring of an exchange or clearing agency).	
E.2 Alt	ernative Trading Systems		
Review	of the initial Form 21-101F2 of a new alternative trading system	<u>\$50,000</u>	
F.	Pre-Filings Note: The fee for a pre-filing under this section will be credited against the applicable fee payable if and when the corresponding formal filing (e.g., an application or a preliminary prospectus) is actually proceeded with; otherwise, the fee is nonrefundable.	The fee for each pre-filing is equal to the applicable fee that would be payable if the corresponding formal filing had proceeded at the same time as the pre-filing.	
G.	Take-Over Bid and Issuer Bid Documents		
1.	Filing of a take-over bid or issuer bid circular under subsection 94.2(2),(3) or (4) of the Act	\$4,0004,500 (plus \$2,000 if neither the offeror nor an issuer of which the offeror is a wholly-owned subsidiary is subject to, or reasonably expected to become subject to, a participation fee under this Rule)	
2. Act	Filing of a notice of change or variation under section 94.5 of the	Nil	
H.	Registration-Related Activity		
1.	New registration of a firm in one or more categories of registration	\$ 600 1,200	
2.	Change in registration category Note: This includes a dealer becoming an adviser or vice versa, or changing a category of registration within the general categories of dealer or adviser. A dealer adding a category of registration, such as a dealer becoming both a dealer and an adviser, is covered in the preceding item.	\$6 00 700	
3.	Registration of a new representative on behalf of a registrant firm <i>Notes:</i>	\$200 per individual	
	(i) Filing of a Form 33-109F4 for a permitted individual as defined in NI 33-109 does not trigger an activity fee.		

Docu	ment or	Activity	Fee
	(ii)	If an individual is registering as both a dealer and an adviser, the individual is required to pay only one activity fee.	
	(iii)	A registration fee will not be charged if an individual makes an application to register with a new registrant firm within three months of terminating employment with his or her previous registrant firm if the individual's category of registration remains unchanged.	
4.	Change in status from not being a representative on behalf of a registrant firm to being a representative on behalf of the registrant firm		\$200 per individual
4.1	Registration as a chief compliance officer or ultimate designated person of a registrant firm, if the individual is not registered as a representative on behalf of the registrant firm		\$200 per individual
5.	Registration of a new registrant firm, or the continuation of registration of an existing registrant firm, resulting from or following an amalgamation of one or more registrant firms		\$ 2,000 <u>1,000</u>
6.	Application for amending terms and conditions of registration		\$500
l.	Notice required under section 11.9 [Registrant acquiring a registered firm's securities or assets] or 11.10 [Registered firm whose securities are acquired] of NI 31-103		\$ 3,000 <u>3,500</u>
J.	Request for certified statement from the Commission or the Director under section 139 of the Act		\$100
K.	Requ	ests to the Commission	
1.		est for a photocopy <u>copy (in any format)</u> of Commission _records	\$0.50 per page image
2.	Reque	est for a search of Commission <u>public</u> records	\$1507.50 for each 15 minutes search time spent by any person
3.	Reque	est for one's own Form 4 <u>individual registration form.</u>	\$30

APPENDIX D – ADDITIONAL FEES FOR LATE DOCUMENT FILINGS

		Document	Late Fee		
A.	Fee fo	r late filing of any of the following documents:	\$100 per business day		
	(a)	Annual financial statements and interim financial reports;	(subject to a maximum aggregate fee of \$5,000		
	(b)	Annual information form filed under NI 51-102 Continuous Disclosure Obligations or NI 81-106 Investment Fund Continuous Disclosure;	(i) per fiscal year, for a reporting issuer, for all documents required to		
	(c)	Form 45-501F1 or Form 45-106F1 filed by a reporting issuer;	be filed within a fiscal year of the issuer, and		
	(d)	Notice under section 11.9 [Registrant acquiring a registered firm's securities or assets] of NI 31-103,	(ii) for a registrant firm or an unregistered capital markets participant, for		
	(e)	Filings for the purpose of amending Form 3 or Form 4 under the Regulation or Form 33-109F4 or Form 33-109F6 under NI 33-109 <i>Registration Information</i> , including the filing of Form 33-109F1;	all documents required to be filed by the firm within a calendar year)		
	(f)	Any document required to be filed by a registrant firm or individual in connection with the registration of the registrant firm or individual under the Act with respect to	Note: Subsection 4.3(2) of this Rule exempts unregistered investment fund managers from the late filing fee for Form 13-502F4.		
		(i) terms and conditions imposed on a registrant firm or individual, or			
		(ii) an order of the Commission;			
	(f.1)	Form 13-502F1;			
	(f.2)	Form 13-502F2;			
	(f.3)	Form 13-502F3A;			
	(f.4)	Form 13-502F3B;			
	(f.5)	Form 13-502F3C;			
	(g)	Form 13-502F4;			
	(h)	Form 13-502F5;			
	(i)	Form 13-502F6;-			
	<u>(i)</u> _	Form 13-502F7;			
	<u>(k)</u>	Form 13-502F8			
<u>A.1</u>	Fee fo	r late filing Forms 45-501F1 and 45-106F1	\$100 per business day		
			(subject to a maximum aggregate fee of \$5,000 per fiscal year, for an issuer, for all Forms 45-501F1 and 45-106F1, required to be filed within a fiscal year of the issuer).		
В.	Fee fo	r late filing of Form 55-102F2 – <i>Insider Report</i>	\$50 per calendar day per insider per issuer (subject to a maximum of \$1,000 per issuer within any one year beginning on April 1 st and ending on March 31 st .)		

Document	Late Fee	
		es not apply to an insider if head office of the issuer is located outside Ontario, and the insider is required to pay a late fee for the filling in a jurisdiction in Canada other than Ontario.

FORM 13-502F1 CLASS 1 REPORTING ISSUERS – PARTICIPATION FEE

Reporting Issuer Name:		
End date of last completed fiscal year:		
End date of reference fiscal year: (A reporting issuer's reference fiscal year is the reporting issuer's last fiscal year of that it was a reporting issuer at the end of that fiscal year and, if it became a consequence of a prospectus receipt, all or substantially all of it securities were I the end of that fiscal year. In any other case, it is the reporting issuer's last complete.	reporting issuisted or quoted	er in that year as a
Market value of listed or quoted securities:		
Total number of securities of a class or series outstanding as at the end of the issuer's last completed reference fiscal year	<u>(i)</u>	
Simple average of the closing price of that class or series as of the last trading day of each month in the last completed fiscal year (See reference fiscal year, computed with reference to clauses 2.7(1)(a)(ii)(A) and (B) and subsection 2.7(2) of the Rule)	<u>(ii)</u>	
Market value of class or series	(i) X (ii) =	(A)
(Repeat the above calculation for each other class or series of securities of the reporting issuer that was listed or quoted on a marketplace in Canada or the United States of America at the end of the last completed reference fiscal year)		<u>(B)</u>
Market value of other securities not valued at the end of the last completed fiscal yearany trading day in a month:(See paragraph 2.7(1)(b) of the Rule)		
(Provide details of how value was determined)		<u>(C)</u>
(Repeat for each other class or series of securities to which paragraph $2.7(\underline{1})(b)$ of the Rule applies)		<u>(D)</u>
Capitalization for the last completedreference fiscal year		
(Add market value of all classes and series of securities) (A) + (B) + (C) + (D) =	
Participation Fee (determined without reference to subsections 2.2(3.1) of the Rule)		
(From Appendix A of the Rule, select the participation fee beside the capitalization calculated above)		<u>(iii)</u>
Did the issuer become a reporting issuer in the previous fiscal year as a result of a prospectus receipt? If no , participation fee equals (iii) amount above.		<u>(iii)</u>
If yes, prorate (iii) amount as calculated in subsection 2.2(3.1) of the Rule to determine participation fee.		<u>(iv)</u>
Late Fee, if applicable		
(As determined under section 2.5 of the Rule)		

FORM 13-502F2 CLASS 2 REPORTING ISSUERS – PARTICIPATION FEE

Reporting Issuer Name:	
End date of last completed fiscal year:	
End date of reference fiscal year: (A reporting issuer's reference fiscal year is the reporting issuer's last fiscal year ending before May 1, 2012, provided that it was a reporting issuer at the end of that fiscal year and, if it became a reporting issuer in that year as a consequence of a prospectus receipt, all or substantially all of it securities were listed or quoted on a marketplace at the end of that fiscal year. In any other case, it is the reporting issuer's last completed fiscal year.)	
Financial Statement Values:	
(Use stated values from the audited financial statements of the reporting issuer as of the end of its last completed reference fiscal year)	
Retained earnings or deficit	(A)
Contributed surplus	(A) (B)
Share capital or owners' equity, options, warrants and preferred shares (whether such shares are classified as debt or equity for financial reporting purposes)	(C)
Non-current borrowings (including the current portion)	(D)
Finance leases (including the current portion)	(E)
Non-controlling interest	(F)
Items classified on the statement of financial position as non-current liabilities (and not otherwise listed above)	(G)
Any other item forming part of equity and not set out specifically above	(H)
Capitalization for the last completedreference fiscal year	
(Add items (A) through (H))	
Participation Fee	
(From Appendix A of the Rule, select the participation fee beside the capitalization calculated above)	
Late Fee, if applicable	
(As determined under section 2.5 of the Rule)	

FORM 13-502F2A ADJUSTMENT OF FEE PAYMENT FOR CLASS 2 REPORTING ISSUERS

Reporting Issuer Name:	
Fiscal year end date used to calculate capitalization:	
State the amount paid under subsection 2.6.1(1) of Rule 13-502:	(i)
Show calculation of actual capitalization based on audited financial state	ments:
Financial Statement Values:	
Retained earnings or deficit	(A)
Contributed surplus	(B)
Share capital or owners' equity, options, warrants and preferred are classified as debt or equity for financial reporting purposes)	•
Non-current borrowings (including the current portion)	(D)
Finance leases (including the current portion)	(E)
Non-controlling interest	(F)
Items classified on the statement of financial position as non-cu otherwise listed above)	rrent liabilities (and not
Any other item forming part of equity and not set out specifically	above (H)
Capitalization	
(Add items (A) through (H))	
Participation Fee	
(From Appendix A of the Rule, select the participation fee besid above)	(ii) e the capitalization calculated
Refund due (Balance owing)	
(Indicate the difference between (i) and (ii))	(i) – (ii) =

FORM 13-502F3A CLASS 3A REPORTING ISSUERS – PARTICIPATION FEE

Repo	orting Issuer Name (Class 3A repo province or ten	rting issu	uer cannot be incorporated or organized under the laws of Canada or a Canada)		
Fisca	Il year end date:				
Indica	ate, by checking the	e approp	oriate box, which of the following criteria the issuer meets:		
(a)	At the fiscal yea anywhere in the		ate, the issuer has no securities listed or quoted on a marketplace located or		
(b)	at the fiscal yea	r end da	te, the issuer		
	(i)	has se	ecurities listed or quoted on a marketplace anywhere in the world,		
	(ii)	Ontari of the	ecurities registered in the names of persons or companies resident in to representing less than 1% of the market value of all outstanding securities issuer for which the issuer or its transfer agent or registrar maintains a list istered owners,		
	(iii)		nably believes that persons or companies who are resident in Ontario cially own less than 1% of the market value of all its outstanding securities,		
	(iv)		nably believes that none of its securities traded on a marketplace in Canada its previous fiscal year, and		
	(v)	has no	ot issued any of its securities in Ontario in the last 5 years, other than		
		(A)	to its employees or to employees of its subsidiary entities, or		
		(B)	pursuant to the exercise of a right previously granted by it or its affiliate to convert or exchange its previously issued securities without payment of any additional consideration.		
Parti	cipation Fee			\$960) <u>*</u>
	(From subsecti	on 2.2(2) of the Rule)		
	* Note: The \$9eeffective April 6		unt is proposed to rise to \$1,110, effective April 7, 2014, and to \$1,280.		
Late	Fee, if applicable				
	(As determined	l under s	section 2.5 of the Rule)		-

FORM 13-502F3B CLASS 3B REPORTING ISSUERS – PARTICIPATION FEE

Reporting issuer name:					
End date of last completed fiscal year:					
End date of reference fiscal year: (A reporting issuer's reference fiscal year is the reporting issuer's last fiscal year May 1, 2012, provided that it was a reporting issuer at the end of that fiscal year are a reporting issuer in that year as a consequence of a prospectus receipt, all or sub it securities were listed or quoted on a marketplace at the end of that fiscal year case, it is the reporting issuer's last completed fiscal year.)	nd, if it became stantially all of				
Market value of securities: Total number of securities of a class or series outstanding as at the end of the issuer's last completedreference fiscal year Simple average of the closing price of that class or series as of the last trading day of each month of the last completed fiscal year (See sectionreference fiscal year, computed with reference to paragraph 2.9(1)(b) and subsection 2.9(2) of the Rule)	(i) ————————————————————————————————————				
Market value of class or series (i) x (ii) = (Repeat the above calculation for each other listed or quoted class or series of securities of the reporting issuer)		(A) (B)			
Capitalization for the last completed reference fiscal year (Add market value of all classes and series of securities)					
Participation Fee Otherwise Determined (From Appendix A A.1 of the Rule, select the participation fee beside the capitalization calculated above)					
Participation Fee Payable Did the issuer become a reporting issuer in the previous fixed year as a result of a pressure.	catua rogaint?				
Did the issuer become a reporting issuer in the previous fiscal year as a result of a prospective and a second of the second of	ectus receipt?		(0)		
If no , participation fee equals (C) amount above.			(C)		
If yes, prorate (C) amount as calculated in subsection 2.2(3.1) of the Rule.			(D)		
Participation Fee Payable					
1/3 of (C) or \$960, whichever is greater (See subsection 2.2(3) of the Rule)					
Late Fee, if applicable (As determined under section 2.5 of the Rule)					

FORM 13-502F3C CLASS 3C REPORTING ISSUERS – PARTICIPATION FEE

Reporting Issuer Name:		
End date of last completed fiscal year:		
End date of reference fiscal year: (A reporting issuer's reference fiscal year is the reporting issuer's last fisc	eal year ending he	fore
May 1, 2012, provided that it was a reporting issuer at the end of that fiscal y		
reporting issuer in that year as a consequence of a prospectus receipt, all c	or substantially all	of it
securities were listed or quoted on a marketplace at the end of that fiscal y it is the reporting issuer's last completed fiscal year.)	ear. In any other ca	ase,
it is the reporting issuer's last completed listal year.		
Section 2.10 of the Rule requires Class 3C reporting issuers to calculate their mar accordance with section 2.7 of the Rule.	ket capitalization in	
Market value of listed or quoted securities:		
Total number of securities of a class or series outstanding as at the end the issuer's last completed reference fiscal year	of <u>(i)</u>	
Simple average of the closing price of that class or series as of the lateral trading day of each month of the last completed fiscal year (See referent fiscal year, computed with reference to clauses 2.7(1)(a)(ii)(A) and (B) a subsection 2.7(2) of the Rule)	<u>ice (ii)</u>	
Market value of the class or series (i) x (ii) =	<u>(A)</u>
(Repeat the above calculation for each other class or series of securities the reporting issuer that was listed or quoted on a marketplace in Cana or the United States of America at the end of the last completed reference fiscal year)	da	(<u>B)</u>
Market value of other securities not valued at the end of any trading day in a mont	<u>h</u> :	<u>(C)</u>
(See paragraph 2.7(1)(b) of the Rule)		
(Provide details of how value was determined)		
(Repeat for each other class or series of securities to which paragra $2.7(\underline{1})(b)$ of the Rule applies)	ph	<u>(D)</u>
Capitalization for the last completed reference fiscal year (A) + (B) + (C) + (D) =	(E)
(Add market value of all classes and series of securities)		
Participation Fee (determined without reference to subsections 2.2(3.1) of t	<u>he</u>	
(From Appendix A of the Rule, select the participation fee beside the capitalization calculated above)		
<u>Did the issuer become a reporting issuer in the previous fiscal year as a result oprospectus receipt? If no, participation fee equals (E) amount above.</u>	<u>f a</u>	(E)
If yes, prorate (E) amount as calculated in subsection 2.2(3.1) of the Rule	to	(E)
determine participation fee.		(F)
Late Fee, if applicable		
As determined under section 2.5 of the Rule)		

FORM 13-502F4 CAPITAL MARKETS PARTICIPATION FEE CALCULATION

General Instructions

Eirm Information

- 1. This form must be completed and returned to the Ontario Securities Commission by December 1 each year, as per section 3.2 of OSC Rule 13-502 Fees (the Rule), except in the case where firms register after December 1 in a calendar year or provide notification after December 1 in a calendar year of their status as exempt international firms. In these exceptional cases, this Formform must be filed as soon as practicable after December 1.
- 2. This form is to be completed by firms registered under the *Securities Act* or by firms that are registered under both the *Securities Act* and the *Commodity Futures Act*. This form is also completed by exempt international firms relying on section 8.18 [international dealer] and 8.26 [international adviser] of NI 31-103, as well as by <u>firms that are unregistered investment fund managers</u> (as defined in the Rule).
- 3. For firms registered under the *Commodity Futures Act*, the completion of this form will serve as an application for the renewal of both the firm and all its registered individuals wishing to renew under the *Commodity Futures Act*.
- 4. IIROC members must complete Part I of this Fermform and MFDA members must complete Part II. Exempt international firms, unregistered investment fund managers and registrant firms that are not IIROC or MFDA members must complete Part III.
- 5. The components of revenue reported in each Part should be based on accounting standards pursuant to which an entity's financial statements are prepared under Ontario securities law ("Accepted Accounting Standards"), except that revenues should be reported on an unconsolidated basis.
- 6. IIROC Members may refer to Statement E of the Joint Regulatory Financial Questionnaire and Report for guidance.
- 7. MFDA members may refer to Statement D of the MFDA Financial Questionnaire and Report for guidance.
- 8. Participation fee revenue will be based on the portion of total revenue that can be attributed to Ontario for the firm's most recently completed reference fiscal year, which is generally referred to in the Rule as its "previous. A firm's reference fiscal year is generally its last fiscal year ending before May 1, 2012. For further detail, see the definition of "reference fiscal year" in section 1.1 of the Rule.
- 9. If a firm's permanent establishments are situated only in Ontario, all of the firm's total revenue for a fiscal year is attributed to Ontario. If permanent establishments are situated in Ontario and elsewhere, the percentage attributed to Ontario for a fiscal year will ordinarily be the percentage of the firm's taxable income that is allocated to Ontario for Canadian income tax purposes for the same fiscal year. For firms that do not have a permanent establishment in Ontario, the percentage attributable to Ontario will be based on the proportion of total revenues generated from capital markets activities in Ontario.
- 10. All figures must be expressed in Canadian dollars and rounded to the nearest thousand.
- 11. Information reported on this questionnaire must be certified by two members of senior management in Part IV to attest to its completeness and accuracy. However, it is acceptable to provide certification of this nature by only one member of senior management in cases of firms with only one officer and director.
- 12. There are a number of references in this form to "relevant fiscal year". The "relevant fiscal year" is generally a firm's last completed fiscal year. However, if good faith estimates for a fiscal year are provided in this Form pursuant to section 3.5 of the Rule, the relevant fiscal year is the fiscal year for which the good faith estimates are provided.

••	
Firm NR	D number:
Firm leg	al name:
2.	Contact Information for Chief Compliance Officer
Please p	provide the name, e-mail address, phone number and fax number for your Chief Compliance Officer.
Name: _	

E-mail	address:	
Phone:	: Fax:	
3.	Membership Status (one selection)	
☐ The	firm is a member of the Mutual Fund Dealers Association (MFDA).	
☐ The	firm is a member of the Investment Industry Regulators Organization of Canada	(IIROC).
☐ The	firm does not hold membership with the MFDA nor IIROC.	
4.	Financial Information	
Is the fi	irm providing a good faith estimate under section 3.5 of the Rule?	
□ Yes	☐ No (one selection)	
If no, e	nd date of last completed reference fiscal year:// yyyy mm dd	
If yes, e	end date of fiscal year for which the good faith estimate is provided:	
	yyyy / mm dd	
Note: 7	The fiscal year identified above is referred to below as the relevant fiscal year.	
5.	Participation Fee Calculation	
		RelevantReference fiscal year \$
	Dollar amounts stated in thousands, rounded to the neared thousand.	
Part I -	- IIROC Members	
1.	Total revenue for <u>relevantreference</u> fiscal year from Statement E of the Joint Regulatory Financial Questionnaire and Report	
2.	Less revenue not attributable to capital markets activities	
3.	Revenue subject to participation fee (line 1 less line 2)	
4.	Ontario percentage for relevantreference fiscal year	
	(See definition of "Ontario percentage" in the Rule)	%
5.	Specified Ontario revenues (line 3 multiplied by line 4)	
6.	Participation fee	
	(From Appendix B of the Rule, select the participation fee opposite the specified Ontario revenues calculated above)	
Part II	– MFDA Members	
1.	Total revenue for relevantreference fiscal year from Statement D of the MFDA Financial Questionnaire and Report	
2.	Less revenue not attributable to capital markets activities	
3.	Revenue subject to participation fee (line 1 less line 2)	

4.	Ontario percen	tage for relevant<u>reference</u> fiscal year			
	(See definition	of "Ontario percentage" in the Rule)	%		
5.	Specified Onta	rio revenues (line 3 multiplied by line 4)			
6.	Participation fe	e			
		lix B of the Rule, select the participation fee opposite the rio revenues calculated above)			
Part III	– Advisers, Oth	er Dealers, and Unregistered Capital Markets Participants			
Notes:					
1.	unaudited finar statements sho	e is defined as the sum of all revenues reported on the audited financial stancial statements are permitted in accordance with subsection 3.4(4) or (5) of the buld be prepared in accordance with Accepted Accounting Standards, except the unconsolidated basis. Items reported on a net basis must be adjusted for	Rule. Audited financial hat revenues should be		
2.		es earned upon the redemption of investment fund units sold on a deferred deduction from total revenue on this line.	sales charge basis are		
3.	and represent	fees permitted as a deduction are limited solely to those that are otherwise inc the reasonable recovery of costs from the investment funds for operating expen nt firm or unregistered capital markets participant.	cluded in gross revenue ses paid on their behalf		
4.	Futures Act) For assets under m	the advisory services of a registrant firm, within the meaning of this Rule or OSC Rule 13-503 (<i>Commodity s Act</i>) Fees, or of an exempt international firm, are used by the person or company to advise on a portion of its under management, such sub-advisory costs are permitted as a deduction on this line to the extent that they are ise included in gross revenues.			
5.		id to registrant firms described in note 4 are permitted as a deduction on this lin ded in gross revenues.	e to the extent they are		
	1.	Gross revenue for relevantreference fiscal year (note 1)			
	Less the follow	wing items:			
	2.	Revenue not attributable to capital markets activities			
	3.	Redemption fee revenue (note 2)			
	4.	Administration fee revenue (note 3)			
	5.	Advisory or sub-advisory fees paid to registrant firms or exempt international firms (note 4)			
	6.	Trailer fees paid to registrant firms (note 5)			
	7.	Total deductions (sum of lines 2 to 6)			
	8.	Revenue subject to participation fee (line 1 less line 7)			
	9.	Ontario percentage for relevantreference fiscal year	0/		
		(See definition of "Ontario percentage" in the Rule)	%		
	10.	Specified Ontario revenues (line 8 multiplied by line 9)			
	11.	Participation fee			
		(From Appendix B of the Rule, select the participation fee beside the specified Ontario revenues calculated above)			

Part IV - Management Certification

Where available, we have examined the financial statements on which the participation fee calculation is based and certify that, to the best of our knowledge, the financial statements present fairly the revenues of the firm for the period ended as noted under Financial Information above, and that the financial statements have been prepared in agreement with the books of the firm.

We certify that the reported revenues of the firm are complete and accurate and in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

	Name and Title	Signature	Date
1.			
2.			

FORM 13-502F5 ADJUSTMENT OF FEE FOR REGISTRANT FIRMS AND UNREGISTERED EXEMPT INTERNATIONAL FIRMS

Firm name:					
End date of last completed fiscal year:					
	Subsection 3.5(2) of the Rule requires that this Formform must be filed concurrent with a the firm's actual participation fee calculation.	completed Form 13-502F4 that			
1.	Estimated participation fee paid under subsection 3.5(1) of the Rule:				
2.	Actual participation fee calculated under paragraph 3.5(2)(b) of the Rule:				
3.	Refund due (Balance owing):				
	(Indicate the difference between lines 1 and 2)				

FORM 13-502F6 SUBSIDIARY ENTITY EXEMPTION NOTICE

Name	of Subs	sidiary Entity:				
Name	of Pare	nt:				
End I	Date of S	ubsidiary Entity's Last Complete	edReference Fiscal Year:			
End [Date of S	ubsidiary Entity's Reference Fis	cal Year:			
	reportii	entity's reference fiscal year is ng issuer at the end of that fisca				
Indica	ate below	which exemption the subsidiary en	ntity intends to rely on by check	king the appropriate box:		
1.	Subs	ection 2.6(1)				
The r	eporting i	ssuer (subsidiary entity) meets the	following criteria set out under	r subsection 2.6(1) of the Rule	:	
	a)	at the end of the subsidiary ent a reporting issuer;	ity's l ast completed<u>reference</u> f	ïscal year, the parent of the s	ubsidiary entity was	
	b)	the accounting standards pursuant to which the parent's financial statements are prepared under Ontai securities law require the consolidation of the parent and the subsidiary entity;				
	c)	the parent has paid a participation fee required with reference to the parent's market capitalization for parent's last completed reference fiscal year;				
	d)	the market capitalization of the subsidiary entity for the last completed reference fiscal year was included market capitalization of the parent for the last completed reference fiscal year; and				
	 the net assets and total revenues of the subsidiary entity for its last represented more than 90 percent of the consolidated net assets and tot parent's last completed reference fiscal year. 					
			Net Assets for last completed<u>reference</u> fiscal year	Total Revenues for last completed reference fiscal year		
	Re	porting Issuer (Subsidiary Entity)			(A)	
	Reporting Issuer (Parent)				(B)	
	Per	rcentage (A/B)	%	%		
2.	Subs	ection 2.6(2) □				
The r	eporting i	ssuer (subsidiary entity) meets the	following criteria set out under	r subsection 2.6(2) of the Rule	:	
	a)	at the end of the subsidiary ent a reporting issuer;	ity's l ast completed<u>reference</u> f	ïscal year, the parent of the s	ubsidiary entity was	
	b)	the accounting standards purs	suant to which the parent's fi	inancial statements are prepa	ared under Ontario	

d) the market capitalization of the subsidiary entity for the last completed reference fiscal year was included in the market capitalization of the parent for the last completed reference fiscal year; and

the parent has paid a participation fee required with reference to the parent's market capitalization for the

August 23, 2012 (2012) 35 OSCB 7850

securities law require the consolidation of the parent and the subsidiary entity;

parent's last completed reference fiscal year;

c)

e) throughout the <u>last completed previous</u> fiscal year of the subsidiary entity, the subsidiary entity was entitled to rely on an exemption, waiver or approval from the requirements in subsections 4.1(1), 4.3(1) and 5.1(1) and sections 5.2 and 6.1 of NI 51-102 *Continuous Disclosure Obligations*.

FORM 13-502F7 SPECIFIED REGULATED ENTITIES – PARTICIPATION FEE

Name of Specified Regulated Entity:				
Applicable calendar year: (2013 or later)				
Type of Specified Regulated Entity: (check one)				
☐ Specified market operator, including recognized exchange				
□ Exempt exchange				
☐ Alternative trading system				
☐ Recognized clearing agency				
☐ Exempt clearing agency				
☐ Trade Repository				
Participation Fee for applicable calendar year				
(From Part 3.1 of the Rule and Appendix B.1)	Φ.			
Late Fee, if applicable				
(From section 3.1.2 of the Rule)				

<u>FORM 13-502F8</u> <u>DESIGNATED RATING ORGANIZATIONS – PARTICIPATION FEE</u>

Name of Designated Rating Organization:			
Fiscal year end date:			
Participation Fee in respect of the fiscal year	<u>\$15,000</u>		
(From subsection 3.2.1(1) of the Rule)			
Late Fee, if applicable			
(From section 3.2.2 of the Rule)			

ANNEX B BLACKLINE SHOWING PROPOSED CHANGES TO ONTARIO SECURITIES COMMISSION COMPANION POLICY 13-502CP FEES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>PART</u>	<u>TITLE</u>			
PART 1	PURPOSE OF COMPANION POLICY			
	1.1	Purpose of Companion Policy		
PART 2	PURPOSE AND GENERAL APPROACH OF THE RULE			
	2.1	Purpose and General Approach of the Rule		
	2.2	Participation Fees		
	2.3	Application of Participation Fees		
	2.4	Registered Individuals		
	2.5	Activity Fees		
	2.5.1	Additional Activity Fees in Special Circumstances		
	2.6	Registrants under the Securities Act and the Commodity Futures Act		
	2.7	No Refunds		
	2.8	Indirect Avoidance of Rule		
PART 3	CORPORATE FINANCE PARTICIPATION FEES			
	3.1	Application to Investment Funds		
	3.2	Late Fees		
	3.3	Exemption for Subsidiary Entities		
	3.4	Determination of Market Value		
	3.5	Owners' Equity and Non-Current Borrowings		
	3.6	Identification of Non-Current Liabilities		
PART 4	CAPITA	IL MARKETS PARTICIPATION FEES		
	4.1	Passing on of Participation Fees		
	4.2	Filing Forms under Section 3.5		
	4.2 4.3	Late Fees		
	$4.3\overline{4.4}$	Form of Payment of Fees		
	$4.4\overline{4.5}$	"Capital markets activities"		
	$4.5\overline{4.6}$	Permitted Deductions		
	4.6	Application to Non-resident Unregistered investment fund managers		
	4.7	Active solicitation		
	<u>4.8</u>	Change of Status of Unregistered Investment Fund Managers		
	4 <u>.84.9</u>	Confidentiality of Forms		
PART 5	OTHER	PARTICIPATION FEES		
	5.1	General		
	5.2	Specified Regulated Entities		
	5.3	Designated Rating Organizations		
PART 6	VARIAE	BLE COST-BASED ACTIVITY FEE PAYABLE IN SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES		
	6.1	General		
	6.2	Standard activity fees		
	6.3	Designated cost		
	6.4	Instalments		
	6.5	Draft invoices		
	6.6	Review		

ONTARIO SECURITIES COMMISSION PROPOSED COMPANION POLICY 13-502CP FEES

PART 1 - PURPOSE OF COMPANION POLICY

1.1 Purpose of Companion Policy – The purpose of this Companion Policy is to state the views of the Commission on various matters relating to OSC Rule 13-502 *Fees* (the "Rule"), including an explanation of the overall approach of the Rule and a discussion of various parts of the Rule.

PART 2 - PURPOSE AND GENERAL APPROACH OF THE RULE

2.1 Purpose and General Approach of the Rule

- (1) The purpose of the Rule is to establish a fee regime that creates a clear and streamlined fee structure.
- (2) The fee regime of the Rule is based on the concepts of "participation fees" and "activity fees".

2.2 Participation Fees

(1) Reporting issuers, registrant firms and unregistered capital markets participants, as well as specified regulated entities and designated rating organizations, are required to pay participation fees annually. For the purposes of the Rule, "unregistered capital markets participants" are defined to mean "unregistered investment fund managers" and "unregistered exempt international firms". The Subject to exceptions applying to an investment fund manager that has no place of business in Ontario, the Rule defines an "unregistered investment fund manager" to mean an "investment fund manager" that is not registered under the Act. (The term "investment fund manager" is defined in subsection 1(1) of the Act to mean "a person or company that directs the business, operations or affairs of an investment fund".)

The Rule defines "unregistered exempt international firms" to mean a dealer or adviser that is not registered under the Act and is:

- (a) exempt from the dealer registration requirement and the underwriter registration requirement only because of section 8.18 [International dealer] of NI 31-103;
- (b) exempt from the adviser registration requirement only because of section 8.26 [International adviser] of NI 31-103; or
- (c) exempt from the each of the dealer registration requirement, the underwriter registration requirement and the adviser registration requirement only because of sections 8.18 [International dealer] and 8.26 [International adviser] of NI 31-103.

The term "dealer" is, in turn, defined in subsection 1(1) of the Act to mean "a person or company engaging in or holding himself, herself or itself out as engaging in the business of trading in securities". Similarly, an adviser is defined in that subsection to mean "a person or company engaging in or holding himself, herself or itself out as engaging in the business of advising others as to the investing in or the buying or selling of securities".

- (1.1) Participation fees are designed to cover the Commission's costs not easily attributable to specific regulatory activities. The participation fee required of a market participant under Parts 2 of 3 of the Rule is based on a measure of the market participant's size, which is used as a proxy for its proportionate participation in the Ontario capital markets. In the case of a reporting issuer, the participation fee is based on the issuer's capitalization, which is used to approximate its proportionate participation in the Ontario capital markets. In the case of a registrant firm or unregistered capital markets participant, the participation fee is based on the firm's revenues attributable to its capital markets activity in Ontario.
- (21.2) Participation fees under Part 3.1 of the Rule are generally fixed annual amounts payable each calendar year, In the case of specified regulated entities to which Part 3.1 of the Rule applies, participation fees are generally specified for a particular organization or type of organization in Appendix B.1. The level of participation fees for recognized clearing agencies is determined by references to the services they provide.
- (1.3) Participation fees for designated rating organizations under Part 3.2 of the Rule are \$15,000 per fiscal year.

- (2) Participation fees under Parts 2 and 3 are determined with reference to capitalization or revenue from a market participant's "previousreference fiscal year", which is essentially. As defined in section 1.1 of the Rule as the, a market participant's "reference fiscal year" is generally the market participant's last fiscal year ending before May 1, 2012. There are two exceptions:
 - (a) where the market participant was **not** a reporting issuer, registrant firm or unregistered investment fund manager at the end of that fiscal year; and
 - (b) where the participant became a reporting issuer in that fiscal year by reason of being issued a receipt under the Act and all or substantially of its securities were not listed or quoted on a marketplace at the end of that fiscal year.

In these two cases, the participant's reference fiscal year is its last completed fiscal year at or before the time the participation fee is required to be paid.—(which is defined in section 1.1 of the Rule_as the market participant's "previous fiscal year"). In cases where the participant falls within an exception described in paragraph (a) or (b) above, the participation fee is determined with reference to the "previous fiscal year" (which advances from year to year), rather than with reference to a static "reference fiscal year". For example, for the purposes of subsection 3.1(1) of the Rule, if a new firm is registered in Ontario in 2013 and has annual fiscal years ending on March 31, its reference fiscal years for the 2013, 2014 and 2015 calendar years would be March 31, 2013, 2014 and 2015 respectively.

- **2.3 Application of Participation Fees** Although participation fees are determined by using with reference to information from a fiscal year of the payor ending before the time of their payment, both corporate finance and capital markets participation feesthey are applied to the costs of the Commission of regulating the ongoing participation in Ontario's capital markets of the payor and other market participants.
- **2.4** Registered Individuals The participation fee is paid at the firm level under the Rule. That is For example, a "registrant firm" is required to pay a participation fee, not an individual who is registered as a representative of the firm.
- 2.5 Activity Fees Activity fees are generally charged where a document of a designated class is filed. Estimates of the direct cost of Commission resources expended in undertaking the activities listed in Appendix C of the Rule are considered in determining these fees (e.g., reviewing prospectuses, registration applications, and applications for discretionary relief). Generally, the activity fee charged for filing a document of a particular class is based on the average cost to the Commission of reviewing documents of the class.
- 2.5.1 Additional Activity Fees in Special Circumstances –Variable cost-based activity fees for certain applications and reviews specified in sections E, E.1 and E.2 of Appendix C, involving exchanges, alternative trading systems and clearing agencies, may be payable where the "designated cost" of work exceeds \$300,000. The additional fee is levied to help recover the Commission's costs in non-routine, novel or complex regulatory filings. The administration of these additional fees is addressed in Part 6 of this Policy.
- 2.6 Registrants under the Securities Act and the Commodity Futures Act
 - (1) The Rule imposes an obligation to pay a participation fee on registrant firms, defined in the Rule as a person or company registered under the Act as a dealer, adviser or investment fund manager. An entity so registered may also be registered as a dealer or adviser under the *Commodity Futures Act*. Given the definition of "capital markets activities" under the Rule, the revenue of such an entity from its *Commodity Futures Act* activities must be included in its calculation of revenues when determining its fee under the Rule. Section 2.8 of OSC Rule 13-503 (*Commodity Futures Act*) Fees exempts such an entity from paying a participation fee under that rule if it has paid its participation fees under the *Securities Act* Rule.
 - (2) Note that dealers and advisers registered under the *Commodity Futures Act* are subject to activity fees under OSC Rule 13-503 (*Commodity Futures Act*) Fees even if they are not required to pay participation fees under that rule.

2.7 No Refunds

(1) Generally, a person or company that pays a fee under the Rule is not entitled to a refund of that fee. For example, there is no refund available for an activity fee paid in connection with an action that is subsequently abandoned by the payor of the fee. Also, there is no refund available for a participation fee paid by a reporting issuer, registrant firm or unregistered capital markets participant that loses that status later in the fiscal year in respect of which the fee was paid.

- (2) An exception to this principle is provided in subsections 2.6.1(3) and 3.5(3) of the Rule. These subsections allow for a refund where a registrant firm overpaid an estimated participation fee.
- (3) The Commission will also consider requests for adjustments to fees paid in the case of incorrect calculations made by fee payors.
- 2.8 Indirect Avoidance of Rule The Commission may examine arrangements or structures implemented by market participants and their affiliates that raise the suspicion of being structured for the purpose of reducing the fees payable under the Rule. For example, the Commission will be interested in circumstances in which revenues from registrable activities carried on by a corporate group are not treated as revenues of a registrant firm, thereby possibly artificially reducing the firm's specified Ontario revenues and, consequently, its participation fee.

PART 3 - CORPORATE FINANCE PARTICIPATION FEES

- **3.1 Application to Investment Funds** Part 2 of the Rule does not apply to an investment fund if the investment fund has an investment fund manager. The reason for this is that under Part 3 of the Rule an investment fund's manager must pay a capital markets participation fee in respect of revenues generated from managing the investment fund.
- 3.2 Late Fees Section 2.5 of the Rule requires a reporting issuer to pay an additional fee when it is late in paying its participation fee. Reporting issuers should be aware that the late payment of participation fees may lead to the reporting issuer being noted in default and included on the list of defaulting reporting issuers available on the Commission's website.
- **Exemption for Subsidiary Entities** Under section 2.6 of the Rule, an exemption from participation fees is available to a reporting issuer that is a subsidiary entity if, among other requirements, the parent of the subsidiary entity has paid a participation fee applicable to the parent under section 2.2 of the Rule determined with reference to the parent's capitalization for the parent's fiscal year. For greater certainty, this condition to the exemption is not satisfied in circumstances where the parent of a subsidiary entity has paid a fixed participation fee in reliance on subsection 2.2(2) or (3) of the Rule in lieu of a participation fee determined with reference to the parent's capitalization for its fiscal year.

3.4 Determination of Market Value

- (1) Section 2.7 of the Rule requires the calculation of the capitalization of a Class 1 reporting issuer to include the total market value of classes of securities that may not be listed or quoted on a marketplace, but trade over the counter or, after their initial issuance, are otherwise generally available for sale. Note that the requirement that securities be valued in accordance with market value excludes from the calculation securities that are not normally traded after their initial issuance. In addition, also note that, if the issuer became a reporting issuer pursuant to clause (b) of the definition of "reporting issuer" in subsection 1(1) of the Act in its reference year because of being issued a prospectus receipt, month-end valuations do not include those before the issuer's securities were listed or quoted on a marketplace.
- (2) When determining the value of securities that are not listed or quoted in any relevant month, a reporting issuer should use the best available source for pricing the securities. That source may be one or more of the following:
 - (a) pricing services,
 - (b) quotations from one or more dealers, or
 - (c) prices on recent transactions.
- (3) Note that market value calculation of a class of securities included in a calculation under section 2.7 of the Rule includes all of the securities of the class, even if some of those securities are still subject to a hold period or are otherwise not freely tradable.
- (4) If the closing price of a security on a particular date is not ascertainable because there is no trade on that date or the marketplace does not generally provide closing prices, a reasonable alternative, such as the most recent closing price before that date, the average of the high and low trading prices for that date, or the average of the bid and ask prices on that date is acceptable.
- **3.5** Owners' Equity and Non-Current Borrowings A Class 2 reporting issuer calculates its capitalization on the basis of certain items reflected in its audited statement of financial position. Two such items are "share capital or owners' equity" and "non-current borrowings, including the current portion". The Commission notes that "owners' equity" is

- designed to describe the equivalent of share capital for non-corporate issuers, such as partnerships or trusts. "Non-current borrowings" is designed to describe the equivalent of long term debt or any other borrowing of funds beyond a period of twelve months.
- 3.6 Identification of Non-Current Liabilities If a Class 2 reporting issuer does not present current and non-current liabilities as separate classifications on its statement of financial position, the reporting issuer will still need to classify these liabilities for purposes of its capitalization calculation. In these circumstances non-current liabilities means total liabilities minus current liabilities, using the meanings ascribed to those terms under the accounting standards pursuant to which the entity's financial statements are prepared under Ontario securities law.

PART 4 - CAPITAL MARKETS PARTICIPATION FEES

- 4.1 Passing on of Participation Fees Capital markets participation fees are payable annually by registrant firms and "unregistered exempt international firms", as defined in section 1.1 of the Rule. The capital markets participation fees represent, in general, their costs of participating in Ontario's capital markets and should be paid and borne by them.
- 4.2 Filing Forms under Section 3.5 of the Rule If the estimated participation fee paid under subsection 3.5(1) of the Rule by a registrant firm or unregistered exempt international firm does not differ from its true participation fee determined under paragraph 3.5(2)(b) of the Rule, the registrant firm is not required to file either a Form 13-502F4 or a Form 13-502F5 under paragraph 3.5(2)(d) of the Rule.
- 4.24.3 Late Fees Section 3.6 of the Rule prescribes an additional fee if a participation fee is paid late. The Commission and the Director will, in appropriate circumstances, consider tardiness in the payment of fees as a matter going to the fitness for registration of a registrant firm. The Commission may also consider measures in the case of late payment of fees by an unregistered capital markets participant, such as: in the case of an unregistered investment fund manager, prohibiting the manager from continuing to manage any investment fund or cease trading the investment funds managed by the manager; or, in the case of an unregistered exempt international firm, making an order pursuant to section 127 of the Act, that the corresponding exemptions from registration requirements under which the firm acts do not apply to the firm (either permanently or for such other period as specified in the order).
- **4.34.4 Form of Payment of Fees** Registrant firms pay through the National Registration Database. Unregistered eapital markets participants investment fund managers make filings and pay fees under Part 3 of the Rule by paper copy. The filings and payment for unregistered investment fund managers should be addressed to the Ontario Securities Commission (Attention: Manager, Investment Funds). The filings and payments for unregistered exempt international firms should be sent to the Ontario Securities Commission (Attention: Manager, Registrant Regulation).

4.44.5 "Capital markets activities"

- A person or company must consider its capital markets activities when calculating its participation fee. The term "capital markets activities" is defined in the Rule to include "activities for which registration under the Act or an exemption from registration is required". The Commission is of the view that these activities include, without limitation, carrying on the business of trading in securities, carrying on the business of an investment fund manager, providing securities-related advice or portfolio management services. The Commission notes that corporate advisory services may not require registration or an exemption from registration and would therefore, in those contexts, not be capital markets activities.
- (2) The definition of "capital markets activities" also includes activities for which registration or an exemption from registration under the Commodity Futures Act is required. The Commission is of the view that these activities include, without limitation, trading in commodity futures contracts, carrying on the business of providing commodity futures contracts-related advice and portfolio management services involving commodity futures contracts.
- **4.54.6 Permitted Deductions** Subsection 3.4(3) of the Rule permits certain deductions to be made for the purpose of calculating specified Ontario revenues for unregistered capital markets participants and registrant firms. The purpose of these deductions is to prevent the "double counting" of revenues that would otherwise occur.
- 4.6 Application to Non-resident Unregistered Investment Fund Managers For greater certainty, the Commission is of the view that Part 3 of the Rule applies to non-resident unregistered investment fund managers managing investment funds distributed in Ontario on a prospectus exempt basis.
- 4.7 Active solicitation For the purposes of the definition of "unregistered investment fund manager" in section 1.1 of the Rule, "active solicitation" refers to intentional actions taken by the investment fund or the investment fund manager to encourage a purchase of the fund's securities, such as pro-active, targeted actions or communications that are initiated

by an investment fund manager for the purpose of soliciting an investment. Actions that are undertaken by an investment fund manager at the request of, or in response to, an existing or prospective investor who initiates contact with the investment fund manager would not constitute active solicitation.

- **4.74.8 Change of Status of Unregistered Investment Fund Managers** Subsection 3.1(4) of the Rule reduces the participation fee otherwise payable after the end of a fiscal year under subsection 3.1(2) of the Rule by an unregistered investment fund manager that becomes a registrant firm. The reduction takes into account the imposition of a participation fee payable by registrant firms under subsection 3.1(1) of the Rule on December 31 of a calendar year and generally prevents the imposition of total participation fees in excess of total participation fees that would have been charged had there been no change of registration status.
- **4.84.9 Confidentiality of Forms** The material filed under Part 3 of the Rule will be kept confidential. The Commission is of the view that the material contains intimate financial, commercial and technical information and that the interests of the filers in non-disclosure outweigh the desirability of the principle that the material be available for public inspection.

PART 5 - OTHER PARTICIPATION FEES

- 5.1 General Participation fees are also payable annually by specified regulated entities and designated rating organizations under Parts 3.1 and 3.2 of the Rule.
- 5.2 Specified Regulated Entities The calculation of participation fees under Part 3.1 of the Rule is generally determined with reference to named entities or classes or entities. The entities or classes, and their level of participation fees, are set out in Appendix B.1 of the Rule.
- 5.3 Designated Rating Organizations- The participation fees for designated rating organizations are a flat \$15,000 per fiscal year.

PART 6 - VARIABLE COST-BASED ACTIVITY FEE PAYABLE IN SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES

- 6.1 General A variable cost-based activity fee may be charged under section 4.1.1 of the Rule with regard to specified applications and reviews described in sections E, E.1 and E.2 of Appendix C (relating to exchanges, alternative trading systems and clearing agencies), but only where the designated cost of the work is \$300,000 or greater. It is expected that variable cost-based activity fees will only apply in rare cases.
- 6.2 Standard activity fees Each filer will be required to pay the fee associated with the relevant matter described in section E, E.1 or E.2 of Appendix C. If OSC staff expect that a particular filing described in section E, E.1 or E.2 of Appendix C may be one to which the variable cost-based activity fee may apply due to its anticipated complexity, the filer will be so advised. OSC staff would also advise the applicant as to the expected scale and duration of the work it anticipates.
- 6.3 Designated cost of work As set out in subsection 4.1.1(4) of the Rule, the designated cost of work done by OSC staff is the product of \$140 and the number of complete hours worked by specified OSC staff in connection with the specified filling. A filer is also responsible for any fees incurred by the Commission in retaining external legal counsel or external experts in relation to the matter under review.
- 6.4 Instalments Depending on the circumstances, a filer may be required to pay the variable cost-based activity fee in instalments. The amount and frequency of the instalments depends on the complexity of the filing, the expected duration of the review, the internal Commission resources necessary for completion of the review, the amount of the activity fee already paid by the applicant and any other relevant consideration. Such factors will be discussed with the filer at the time when OSC staff identify that the additional fee may be applicable. These terms may be reconsidered and/or revised during the course of the review period, as appropriate.
- 6.5 **Draft invoices** OSC staff intend to provide draft invoices relating to variable cost-based fees, prior to issuing the final invoices required by the Rule. The purpose of issuing a draft invoice is to give the filer an opportunity to put forward any basis as to why the fee reflected on the draft invoice should be lowered. If the filer does not make a submission within 30 days of receiving the draft invoice, the corresponding final invoice may be issued once reviewed first by the Director and then by Commission. Both the draft and final invoices would be expected to meet the requirements set out in subsection 4.1.1(5) of the Rule.
- 6.6 Review The Director and the Commission may evaluate the fairness and appropriateness of amounts set out in a draft invoice in considering whether or not to lower the fee reflected on the draft invoice, giving consideration to any submission made by the filer in response to a draft invoice described in section 6.5 and other factors including:

- (a) the complexity of the matter;
- (b) the reasonableness of the time expended;
- (c) the expertise that was required, including whether external counsel or experts were retained by the Commission;
- (d) the filer's expectation as to fees based on estimate provided; and
- (e) any action taken by OSC staff, by external counsel or experts or by the applicant which caused a notable increase in the amount of work required.